# LISTENING TO ONTARIANS WITH DISABILITIES

# REPORT OF THE THIRD REVIEW OF THE ACCESSIBILITY FOR ONTARIANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT, 2005

THE HONOURABLE DAVID C. ONLEY

**REVIEWER** 

JANUARY 2019

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

NT	RODUCTION	1
٩N	EVOLVING CONTEXT	3
L	egal Safeguards for Disability Rights	3
A	Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act, 2005	6
١	Vhere We Are Now: Current Standards	8
F	irst AODA Review – 2010	. 11
9	econd AODA Review – 2014	. 13
(	Other Canadian Accessibility Laws	. 18
[	Demographic Trends	. 18
A	Focus on Employment of People with Disabilities	. 19
WHAT THE REVIEW HEARD		. 20
F	Progress So Far under the AODA	. 21
	Commitment to Accessibility	. 21
	Where We Are Now	. 21
	Low Public Awareness	. 23
	Uncertainty over Basic Concepts	. 23
	Seeking Cultural Change	. 25
	Government Leadership Missing	. 27
A	Assessing the Standards Development Process	. 28
	Changing the Structure	. 28
	Support and Procedures	. 29
1	lo One Listening	.30
	Impact of Municipal Accessibility Advisory Committees	.30
	Feedback Loops	.31
E	Barriers and Ways to Fix Them	.31
	Gaps in Current Standards	.31
	Built Environment Barriers	.32
	Information and Communications Barriers	.37
	Employment Barriers	.39
	Customer Service Barriers	. 39
	Transportation Barriers	.42

Barriers Facing People with Environmental Sensitivities	44
Education Barriers	44
Health Care Barriers	46
Residential Housing Barriers	47
Proposals for Further Standards	48
Enforcing the AODA	49
Compliance Data	50
Enforcement Priorities	50
Structural Changes Proposed	51
Implementation Challenges	52
Guidance and Resources Inadequate	52
Funding and Incentives	55
Role of Municipal Accessibility Advisory Committees	56
Supply-Side Issues	57
Disability Issues Apart from the AODA	57
Employment Initiatives	57
Living in Poverty	58
Health Care	59
Children with Disabilities	60
Affordable Housing	60
COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	61
RESTORING GOVERNMENT LEADERSHIP	61
DISPELLING UNCERTAINTY	62
DRIVING CULTURAL CHANGE	65
DEVELOPING ACCESSIBILITY STANDARDS	67
TRANSFORMING THE BUILT ENVIRONMENT	69
TOUGHER ENFORCEMENT	72
STRONGER SUPPORT FOR IMPLEMENTATION	74
EMPLOYMENT OF PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES	76
SOLVING EVERYDAY PROBLEMS	77
CONCLUSIONS AND A CALL TO ACTION	78
SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS	80

#### INTRODUCTION

A year ago, I was honoured to be appointed to lead the Third Review of the Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act. From the outset, my intent has been to produce a report that not only reflects my views on accessibility but also speaks for the 2.6 million Ontarians with disabilities and their families and loved ones.

I remember well the days when the AODA was enacted in the spring of 2005. One of the main points in the exciting new law was that it set a deadline for achieving accessibility for people with disabilities – January 1, 2025. To me and many others in the disability community, that date seemed a long way off. Surely, we thought, we'll easily get accessibility done in 20 years – and hopefully a lot sooner.

Alas, here we are almost 14 years later, and the promised accessible Ontario is nowhere in sight. The vision in the AODA has, by and large, turned out to be a mirage. Every day, in every community in Ontario, people with disabilities encounter formidable barriers to participation in the vast opportunities this province affords its residents – its able-bodied residents – as will be fulsomely described later in this report. For most disabled persons, Ontario is not a place of opportunity but one of countless, dispiriting, soul-crushing barriers.

The AODA promised to prevent and remove these barriers. Despite enormous efforts by untold legions of people to implement this law and deliver on its promise – from standards development committees and the consultations they involved, to those who have laboured to improve accessibility in obligated institutions – the results are highly selective and barely detectable.

One thing you can see when you look around Ontario's public buildings and shopping malls is the blue wheelchair symbol. This is misleading. It gives the impression everything is accessible when in fact – though there are some accessible features – this province is mostly inaccessible.

As you will see by reading about what people told the Review, Ontarians with disabilities are fed up with this situation. In fact, the overwhelming emotions expressed at our hearings were both anger and profound frustration. We are the only minority group in our society that faces blatant, overt discrimination and whose civil rights are infringed upon every day from multiple directions. I understand of course that there is still discrimination based on the other protected grounds in the Human Rights Code, but this at least is generally kept under wraps.

On the other hand, for a person using a wheelchair, stairs are like a sign that says you can't enter here. The same goes for a Deaf student in a classroom without captioning or a blind woman trying to find her way in a building without accurate Braille signage. The message is: you don't belong here, we don't want you here and, while we won't say it out loud, we will make it clear by our design barriers that this place is not for you or for any of your kind. Design barriers are no different than the signs of a bygone era in foreign countries, telling people which water fountains they could or could not use and which restaurants or buses they could or could not

use. Design barriers are no different than signs telling members of racial or religious minorities to stay away! As harsh a word as it is, the only correct one is discrimination. Design barriers discriminate. Sadly, much of the built environment in Ontario today is hostile towards people with disabilities.

This kind of discrimination must end. It is a violation of human rights. And if this is not reason enough, a true crisis is looming with the expansion of the 65-and-over age group. More seniors will result in more people with disabilities, since disability increases sharply with age.

Today, there are more Canadians 65 and over than there are children 14 and under – and there could eventually be twice as many. The aging trend is not a temporary blip but a long-term reality that has been forecast to continue until 2063 and perhaps beyond. It represents a fundamental, lasting transformation of our society. And the failure to make Ontario accessible means that this province is woefully unprepared for the demographic tsunami that is beginning to arrive.

I am very pleased that the terms of reference for this Review are somewhat broader than those of the previous two Reviews, which were limited to examining the effectiveness of the AODA and its regulations. Recognizing that accessibility means more than complying with the law, the Third Review is also covering broader cultural change to further an accessible Ontario beyond 2025.

Later in this report, I will offer a series of recommendations designed to foster the barrier-free Ontario we all seek and to solve some of the problems that people with disabilities encounter on a daily basis. The recommendations respond to the many voices heard during the Review's consultations.

To set the stage, the next section of the report – An Evolving Context – will present background information on accessibility and the AODA. This is followed by a summary of input from the extensive consultation process in the section on What the Review Heard.

To all of those who attended our hearings, submitted briefs, sent letters and emails or who stopped me to express your views on the lack of accessibility in Ontario today, thank you. I believe we have accurately represented your opinions in this Review.

#### AN EVOLVING CONTEXT

This section presents background information to set the stage for the Review's analysis and Recommendations. Topics covered include: how the AODA fits into the legal framework for disability rights, how the AODA operates, what the current standards are, the findings of the first two Reviews of the AODA and the government response, other Canadian accessibility legislation, demographic trends and employment of people with disabilities.

# **Legal Safeguards for Disability Rights**

The Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act, 2005 (AODA) is part of a legal framework that protects the rights of Ontarians with disabilities and fosters their full participation in all aspects of society.

#### **Charter of Rights and Freedoms**

A foundation stone is Section 15 of the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms – the equality guarantee that every individual has the right to the equal protection and equal benefit of the law without discrimination. This provision took effect in 1985 and includes mental or physical disability among the prohibited grounds. Section15 applies only to the federal and provincial governments. However, the interpretation of this guarantee by the Supreme Court of Canada has strongly influenced decisions of other courts and human rights tribunals.

#### **Human Rights Code**

Ontario's Human Rights Code also prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability. This protected ground was added to the Code in 1982 using the term "handicap", which was changed to "disability" in 2002. Under the Code, every person has a right to equal treatment with respect to services, goods, facilities, housing, employment, and membership in trade unions, occupational associations or self-governing professions, without discrimination because of disability. The Code prohibits both direct and indirect discrimination – including constructive discrimination where a requirement, qualification or other factor that is not designed to discriminate in fact restricts or excludes a protected group. The Code has primacy over all other Ontario legislation, including the AODA, and the AODA does not diminish the legal obligations imposed by the Code.

The Code makes it clear that discrimination can be found only if the person with a disability is capable of fulfilling the essential requirements of the position or activity involved. However, people cannot be considered incapable if their needs can be accommodated without undue hardship, considering the cost, outside sources of funding and health and safety requirements.

As the Supreme Court of Canada observed in the late 1990s, "the principle of reasonable accommodation" is widely accepted in human rights jurisprudence.<sup>1</sup>

#### **International Treaty**

In addition to this domestic legislation, Canada has ratified the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities that was adopted by the United Nations General Assembly in 2006. The Convention came into force for Canada in 2010.

The purpose of the Convention is "to promote, protect and ensure the full and equal enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms by all persons with disabilities, and to promote respect for their inherent dignity." As the Ontario Human Rights Commission has pointed out, the Convention "moves away from considering people with disabilities as recipients of charity towards being holders of rights." A key goal is to enable persons with disabilities to live independently and participate fully in all dimensions of life.

Among many other measures, the Convention commits states to take steps to ensure equal access to the physical environment, transportation, information and communications and other facilities and services open or provided to the public. These steps are to include the identification and elimination of obstacles and barriers to accessibility. More specifically, states are to develop, promulgate and monitor the implementation of minimum standards and guidelines for the accessibility of facilities and services.

As well, states are obliged to perform or promote research and development of universally designed goods, services, equipment and facilities as well as promoting their availability and use. Universal designs require the minimum possible adaptation and the least cost to meet the specific needs of persons with disabilities.

Though not part of Canadian law, the Convention may have a powerful impact on the way Canadian legislation is interpreted by the courts. The Supreme Court of Canada has held that the interpretation of domestic law should be consistent with Canada's international commitments.<sup>3</sup>

At present, individuals cannot directly complain to the UN if they believe their rights under the Convention have been violated. However, the federal government in November 2017 tabled the Optional Protocol to the Convention in Parliament. This is a step toward Canadian accession to the Protocol that would allow the UN Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities to consider complaints against Canada where all domestic avenues of recourse have been exhausted.

Ontario has won international recognition for its accessibility efforts. Most recently, the AODA was one of 15 accessibility policies cited as innovative at the February 2018 Zero Project

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Eldridge v. British Columbia (Attorney General), [1997] 3 SCR 624, 1997 CanLII 327 (SCC), <a href="http://canlii.ca/t/1fqx5">http://canlii.ca/t/1fqx5</a> retrieved on 2018-08-01 at para. 79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ontario Human Rights Commission, Policy on Ableism and Discrimination Based on Disability, 2016, p. 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Idem.

conference in Vienna, from among 55 nominations from 32 countries. Funded by the Austriabased Essl Foundation, the Zero Project has adopted a mission to create a world with no barriers.

#### **Case-by-Case Progress**

Rights under both the Charter and the Code are enforced on a case-by-case basis and, under both laws, disability-related cases have been numerous. A recently published research study analyzed 14 Charter challenges before the Supreme Court of Canada between 1985 and 2013 where a person with a disability sought freedom from discrimination under Section 15.<sup>4</sup> And, at the provincial level, 56 per cent of the 4,425 applications received by the Human Rights Tribunal of Ontario (HRTO) in 2017-18 involved disability.<sup>5</sup>

Legal proceedings of this type, however, have proven very cumbersome, costly and time-consuming. The average case processing time for all applications at the HRTO, for example, was 352 days in 2017-18. Removing barriers one case at a time has been extremely frustrating for those seeking wider and faster systemic change. This frustration was very much the taproot for new approaches to achieving accessibility that have emerged in Ontario over the past two decades.

#### Ontarians with Disabilities Act, 2001

An early advance was the Ontarians with Disabilities Act (ODA), enacted in 2001, which covers the provincial government and the broader public sector. More than half of the sections of the ODA have now been repealed as their content has largely been absorbed into the regulations under the AODA.

In its original version, the ODA required provincial ministries, municipalities, public transportation organizations, hospitals, school boards, universities and colleges of applied arts and technology to prepare annual accessibility plans. It imposed specific obligations on the province concerning barrier-free design guidelines for new or renovated government buildings, accessible formats for government websites and publications, accessibility of goods and services purchased by the government for its own use, accommodation of government employees' accessibility needs and accessibility in government-funded capital projects.

As well, municipalities with a population of 10,000 or more were obliged to establish an accessibility advisory committee with persons with disabilities comprising a majority of members. In addition, municipalities were required to consider accessibility when procuring goods or services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> People with Disabilities and the Charter: Disability Rights at the Supreme Court of Canada Under the Charter of Rights and Freedoms. Canadian Disability Policy Alliance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;a href="http://www.disabilitypolicyalliance.ca/federal-disability-policy/people-with-disabilities-and-the-charter.html">http://www.disabilitypolicyalliance.ca/federal-disability-policy/people-with-disabilities-and-the-charter.html</a> retrieved on 2018-07-11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> <a href="http://www.sjto.gov.on.ca/documents/sjto/2016-17%20Annual%20Report.html#hrto4">http://www.sjto.gov.on.ca/documents/sjto/2016-17%20Annual%20Report.html#hrto4</a> retrieved on 2019-01-08

The ODA also created the Accessibility Directorate of Ontario (ADO) with a mandate to conduct research, develop and conduct public education programs, consult with obligated organizations on accessibility plans and make recommendations to improve opportunities for people with disabilities.

# Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act, 2005

The limited scope of the ODA led to calls to replace it with a stronger and more wide-ranging law. In response, the Ontario legislature unanimously passed the Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act in May 2005. The Act took effect upon Royal Assent on June 13, 2005.

The Act begins by recognizing the history of discrimination against persons with disabilities in Ontario. Its purpose is to "benefit all Ontarians by,

- (a) developing, implementing and enforcing accessibility standards in order to achieve accessibility for Ontarians with disabilities with respect to goods, services, facilities, accommodation, employment, buildings, structures and premises on or before January 1, 2025; and
- (b) providing for the involvement of persons with disabilities, of the Government of Ontario and of representatives of industries and of various sectors of the economy in the development of the accessibility standards."

The AODA uses the same definition of disability as the Human Rights Code, including:

- any degree of physical disability, infirmity, malformation or disfigurement caused by bodily injury, birth defect or illness
- a condition of mental impairment or a developmental disability
- a learning disability, or a dysfunction in one or more of the processes involved in understanding or using symbols or spoken language
- a mental disorder or
- an injury or disability covered by the Workplace Safety and Insurance Act, 1997.

The AODA applies to "every person or organization in the public and private sectors of Ontario" – including the provincial government and the Legislative Assembly. The AODA empowers the government to make regulations establishing accessibility standards that set out requirements for the identification, removal and prevention of barriers. A barrier is defined as anything that prevents a person with a disability from participating fully in all aspects of society because of his or her disability – including physical, architectural, information, communications, attitudinal and technological barriers as well as policies and practices. The standards also establish time periods for implementing the required measures.

#### **Standards Development**

The Minister assigned to administer the AODA – now the Minister for Seniors and Accessibility – is responsible for establishing and overseeing a process to develop and implement all accessibility standards necessary to achieve the purposes of the legislation. As Charles Beer put it in his report on the First Review of the AODA, "The cornerstone of the AODA legislation is the development of accessibility standards through an inclusive stakeholder process." To begin the process, the Minister is required to establish standards development committees (SDCs) to develop proposed standards to be considered for adoption as regulations. These committees include persons with disabilities or their representatives, representatives of the industries, sectors or classes of organizations to which the standard is to apply and representatives of ministries with related responsibilities. The Minister determines the terms of reference for each committee.

Each SDC determines long-term accessibility objectives by identifying the requirements to be implemented by 2025, as well as the timeframe for progressive implementation in stages of five years or less. The SDC then prepares an initial proposed standard, which the Minister releases for public comment. After considering the feedback, the committee makes any changes it finds advisable and finalizes the proposed standard. The Minister then has 90 days to decide whether to recommend that the government adopt the proposed standard by regulation in whole, in part or with modifications.

Each accessibility standard must be reviewed at intervals of five years or less after its adoption by regulation. At that time, the SDC re-examines the long-term objectives and develops a new proposed standard modifying the existing standard as needed. The standards development process used to develop the initial standard applies to each successive review.

#### **Compliance and Enforcement**

The AODA requires organizations to file reports on compliance with standards when directed to do so. This self-reporting is the first step in a progressive enforcement system that also includes inspections, orders, administrative penalties and ultimately prosecutions and fines. Orders and penalties may be appealed to the Licence Appeal Tribunal, the tribunal designated by the government for this purpose.

#### **Additional Provisions**

As well, the AODA creates the Accessibility Standards Advisory Council (ASAC), to be appointed by the Minister, with persons with disabilities comprising a majority of members. Its role is to advise on the standards development process, accessibility reports, public information programs and other matters. The AODA also continues the ODA requirement for municipal accessibility advisory committees (MAACs) and assigns them the additional duties of advising on the implementation of accessibility standards and the preparation of accessibility reports. In addition, the legislation maintains the ADO while assigning it new roles such as supporting the standards development process and advising on the form and content of accessibility reports

and enforcement methods. The AODA also calls for repeal of the ODA upon proclamation by the government; some sections have not yet been repealed.

Finally, the AODA requires periodic, comprehensive reviews of the effectiveness of the legislation and regulations. The Reviewer is to consult with the public, particularly with people with disabilities, and may make recommendations. This is the Report of the Third Review of the AODA.

#### Administrative Responsibility

Responsibility for the administration of the AODA was transferred from the Minister of Citizenship and Immigration to the Minister of Community and Social Services in late June 2005, shortly after the legislation took effect. This role was assigned to the Minister of Economic Development, Trade and Employment (later Economic Development, Employment and Infrastructure) in early 2013 where it remained until the first Minister Responsible for Accessibility was appointed in mid-2016. Two years later, in June 2018, this responsibility was assigned to the newly created portfolio of Minister for Seniors and Accessibility.

#### **Early Standards Development Work**

To begin implementation, the government announced that the first five standards to be developed would cover Customer Service, Transportation, Information and Communications, Employment and the Built Environment.

The Customer Service standards development committee, formed in January 2006, was the first to conclude its work, with the resulting standard becoming law at the beginning of 2008. The Transportation committee also started up in early 2006, while the Information and Communications, Employment and Built Environment committees all got under way in 2007.

The work of the four committees operating in late 2007 – all but the Customer Service committee that had finished its task – was interrupted by significant changes to their composition and procedures. In the original committees, people with disabilities were in the minority and government representatives had voting rights. At the urging of disability stakeholders, the government decided to change these arrangements, so that persons with disabilities or their representatives made up 50 per cent of the membership of each SDC, while government representatives would no longer be eligible to vote on committee decisions. It was also made clear that committees could vote on individual clauses rather than only on a proposed standard in its entirety. To achieve the 50 per cent level, additional members from the disability community were recruited to each of the four committees in early 2008. The timing of the changes slowed progress as some committees were already well into their work.

#### Where We Are Now: Current Standards

As of the date of this Third Review, five standards have been established by regulation under the AODA.

#### **Customer Service**

The first standard, on Customer Service, came into force on January 1, 2008. Its provisions were phased in, taking effect for the provincial government and the broader public sector in 2010 and the private sector (business and non-profits) in 2012. This was also the first standard to undergo the mandatory five-year review, which began in September 2013 and resulted in a revised standard that took effect July 1, 2016.

The standard applies to all providers of goods, services or facilities. It requires them to develop, implement and maintain policies for serving people with disabilities that are consistent with the principles of dignity and independence, integration, equal opportunity and communication that takes disability into account. Among other requirements, providers must train staff and volunteers in accessible customer service, create a process for receiving and responding to feedback, and permit service animals and support persons to enter the premises. A key change in the 2016 regulation removed the obligation for private sector organizations with 20-49 employees to document their accessible customer service policies and make them public, though reporting requirements remain in effect.

The next three standards were combined in the Integrated Accessibility Standards Regulation (IASR) that took effect on July 1, 2011. Again, the requirements were phased in, though coming into effect over a much longer timeframe, between 2011 and 2021. The standards are:

#### **Information and Communications**

This addresses the way information is created and communicated. Organizations are required to provide accessible formats and communication supports on request. The standard also covers such areas as websites and web content, educational and training materials and resources, educator training and public libraries.

#### **Employment**

This standard supports accessibility throughout the employment relationship. Among other provisions, it requires employers to: notify employees and the public that recruitment processes are accessible; accommodate the needs of job applicants on request; provide work-related information in accessible formats; provide customized emergency response information; and establish a process for developing individual accommodation plans. It also calls for accommodation in return to work, performance management, career development and redeployment processes.

#### **Transportation**

This standard includes an array of policy, operational and technical requirements to prevent and remove barriers in both conventional public passenger services and specialized transportation services for persons with disabilities. Among the many areas affected are: accessibility planning, equipment and training; pre-boarding and on-board announcements; fares; priority seating and storage of mobility aids. Obligations are also imposed on municipalities that license

taxicabs and on school boards and other public sector organizations that offer transportation services.

#### **Design of Public Spaces (Built Environment)**

A further standard, covering parts of the Built Environment, was added to the IASR on January 1, 2013. Applicable to newly constructed or redeveloped public-use areas, it was phased in between 2015 and 2018. It covers such public spaces and features as recreational trails and beach access routes, outdoor tables for eating, outdoor play spaces, outdoor sidewalks or walkways, off-street parking, waiting areas, service counters and queuing guides.

#### **General Provisions**

In addition to the above standards, the IASR contains general requirements concerning: accessibility policies, multi-year accessibility plans, accessibility criteria and features in procurement, accessible self-service kiosks, and training of employees and volunteers on the IASR standards and the Human Rights Code.

Part I of the IASR, where the general standards appear, also spells out that the IASR applies to:

- the Government of Ontario and the Legislative Assembly
- public sector organizations including municipalities, school boards, hospitals, colleges of applied arts and technology, universities and public transportation services and
- every other person or organization that provides goods, services or facilities to the public and has at least one employee in the province.

In both the public and private sectors, small organizations are those with at least one but fewer than 50 employees, while large organizations have 50 or more employees.

As of July 1, 2016, the revised Customer Service standard was folded into the IASR, bringing all AODA standards into a single regulation in order to make the requirements easier to follow and implement.

#### **Building Code**

One group of accessibility standards remains outside the IASR, however. Beyond the Design of Public Spaces standard, other requirements for the Built Environment are found in Ontario's Building Code, which has included barrier-free design provisions since 1975.

Enhanced accessibility standards covering most new construction and extensive renovations of buildings were incorporated into the Building Code effective January 1, 2015. The amendments update requirements in such areas as: visual fire alarms and smoke alarms; elevator access between storeys in most buildings; barrier-free path of travel throughout buildings, including power doors at entrances to a wider range of buildings; and the minimum number of visitable suites in apartment buildings, which was raised from 10 per cent to 15 per cent. The Building

Code does not apply to existing buildings where no work is planned, and most accessibility requirements do not affect houses.

#### **Ongoing Standards Development**

Five-year reviews of three standards are now under way. The Transportation standards development committee started its review in February 2016, submitted initial recommendations for public comment in November 2016 and presented final recommendations for new standards in January 2018. The Employment SDC began meeting in March 2017 and its initial recommendations were posted for public comment in March 2018. The Information and Communications SDC also got under way in March 2017. The work of the Employment and Information and Communications SDCs was suspended prior to the spring 2018 election and resumed in late fall.

As well in 2017, the government started the process of establishing standards in two new areas – health care and education. The Health Care standards development committee began meeting in March 2017. It has been directed to focus on addressing barriers in the hospital sector and to consider such issues as communication with persons with disabilities, training on accommodation, and administrative accountability for accessibility. In education, two standards development committees were created – one on kindergarten to Grade 12 and one on the post-secondary sector. The committee chairs were named in December 2017 and both groups began work in February 2018. The activity of all three new committees was suspended before the spring election and has not resumed as of this writing.

#### First AODA Review – 2010

The First Review of the AODA was conducted by Charles Beer, a former provincial Cabinet minister. He consulted widely with stakeholders and the public in developing his report, which was submitted in February 2010 and tabled in the legislature in May 2010. Mr. Beer called on the government to "breathe new life into the AODA" by implementing key recommendations including:

#### 1. Harmonize the accessibility standards before finalizing them as regulations.

During consultations, his Review was told that the only standard in force at the time – Customer Service – and the draft standards then in progress contained overlapping content, differing timelines, gaps, inconsistencies and contradictions. The government largely implemented this recommendation through the IASR.

#### 2. Renew government leadership in implementation of the AODA by:

- formally designating a Minister Responsible for Accessibility
- strengthening the Accessibility Directorate of Ontario by
  - o elevating its assistant deputy minister to the rank of deputy minister and

 focusing its efforts on renewed priorities such as a provincial policy on accessibility, compliance and stakeholder support and, most importantly, public awareness and education.

The Beer Report also outlined a strategy for repeal of the ODA once the initial five standards were in place. It proposed a process for determining which ODA obligations, if any, should be moved into the AODA framework before repeal.

Little had been done to follow up on these suggestions by the time the Report of the Second Review of the AODA was tabled almost five years later.

#### 3. Introduce a streamlined standards development process.

Mr. Beer observed that, while the AODA process of creating standards through committees involving the disability community, the obligated sectors and government representatives was innovative and ground-breaking, it also encountered unexpected problems. In particular, his Review found that the process was challenged by the technical complexity of much of the subject matter; the absence of central coordination and direction; and uncertainty about feasibility, costs and the cumulative impact of standards.

Moreover, the changes to the process in late 2007, outlined above, unintentionally worsened the frustration. They led to confusion about committee procedures, increased the size of the committees (in some cases to close to 50 members) and contributed to delays as the work of some committees was well under way. One committee, for example, had already released its proposed standard for public review.

The Beer Report also noted that the standards development committee process would have been improved by:

- A clear governance and accountability framework including unambiguous terms of reference and transparent voting procedures
- A clear understanding of the role of government and the public interest in making decisions
- Explicit public policy and principles to guide the process
- More careful consideration of the composition of the committees to support a balance of perspectives and expertise
- Credible background research on evidence-based best practices in Ontario and elsewhere
- Technical and sectoral subcommittees where needed
- More transparent timelines for completing the process
- Formal orientation and training for committee members.

To address this array of challenges, Mr. Beer concluded that tinkering with the current process would not be enough. Instead, he proposed to replace the standards development committee process with an arm's length advisory body – to be called the Ontario Accessibility Standards Board – to develop and review standards.

In response to this recommendation, the government in January 2013 announced that responsibility for standards development would be consolidated in the Accessibility Standards Advisory Council. ASAC's members were invited to sit as a standards development committee to conduct the five-year review of the Customer Service standard.

For further reviews, however, the government reverted to the former practice of creating separate standards development committees. It seemed unrealistic to ask ASAC to deal with the volume of work and complexity of issues involved in conducting multiple reviews at the same time. SDCs were also established to develop new Health Care and Education standards, as noted above. The government has maintained central coordination by inviting at least one ASAC member to join each standards development or review committee. As well, most of the suggestions to improve the process listed in the Beer Report have been implemented.

#### Second AODA Review – 2014

The Second Review of the AODA was conducted by Mayo Moran, Provost and Vice-Chancellor of Trinity College at the University of Toronto. Her report was submitted in November 2014 and tabled in February 2015. Based on extensive public and stakeholder consultations, she reached the overall conclusion that "(t)he pace of change is seen as agonizingly slow by persons with disabilities, while the complexity of the regime and the inadequacy of support for implementation mean that the obligated sectors are nonetheless struggling with compliance."

#### **Rolling Implementation**

The Moran Report observed that a key feature of the AODA standards was the concept of phased or rolling implementation. For each obligation under the standards, the AODA regime typically starts implementation with the Ontario government, then extends the requirements to the public sector and finally to the private sector, usually according to size. The result was that, although five standards were in effect at the time of the Second Review, many of the obligations had not yet come into force since they were being phased in gradually – some not until 2021. The implementation schedule is very complex and was summarized in a timeline chart in the report. The reality of staged implementation posed a challenge for the Moran Review in assessing the effectiveness of the AODA and the regulations.

As this Third Review got underway in early 2018, all obligations under all standards were in force, with the exception of a few provisions pertaining to websites and learning resources. However, some key obligations had not been operational for very long. In particular, almost all accessible employment standards as well as requirements for accessible formats and communications supports did not apply to small private sector organizations until January 1, 2017. And the Design of Public Spaces standards did not apply to this group until January 1,

2018 or to large private sector organizations until a year earlier. The rolling implementation model somewhat limits the ability of this Third Review to assess the impact of standards, though not to the same extent as with the Second Review.

The Moran Report presented eight key recommendations that are discussed below.

#### 1. Renew Government Leadership.

Echoing the Beer Report, Ms. Moran stressed that "re-establishing the leadership and commitment of the Government of Ontario to accessibility is critical to the momentum of the AODA." Like Mr. Beer, she called on the government to put in place the administrative structure to strengthen its leadership on accessibility. Her report recommended designating a Minister Responsible for Accessibility and also making the Minister of Government and Consumer Services responsible for ensuring that the Ontario Public Service (OPS) becomes a fully accessible employer and service provider. It also suggested an associate deputy minister position to support the latter minister in this role. Other recommendations were to review proposed policies through an accessibility lens, link accessibility to capital and other spending decisions, and direct all ministries to treat accessibility as a key government-wide priority.

The government has taken some action along these lines. In mid-2016, Ontario's first-ever Minister Responsible for Accessibility was appointed, together with the first Deputy Minister Responsible for Accessibility. Then, in September 2017, the Accessibility Directorate of Ontario was expanded to create a new Accessibility Policy, Employment Strategy and Outreach Division. Among other roles, its mandate is to work with ministries to embed accessibility in policy decisions and make the OPS a leader in hiring, accommodating and supporting people with disabilities.

#### 2. Enforce the AODA.

The Moran Report emphasized the crucial importance of enforcing the AODA and making known the results of that enforcement, noting that this view was widely shared by many different constituencies. Ms. Moran urged the government to prepare and make public an enforcement plan and to release the results of AODA enforcement activities on a timely basis.

She also called on the government to incorporate feedback into compliance and enforcement efforts by: establishing an accessible toll-free phone number to report AODA violations, as well as online and mail-in options; extending the existing requirement for feedback processes under the Customer Service standard to all accessibility standards; and requiring organizations to report publicly and to the ADO on complaints received and how they were resolved.

The government now publishes an annual accessibility compliance and enforcement report, including statistics on the year's activities and plans for the year ahead. In its 2017 reorganization the ADO created a Compliance and Enforcement Branch, intended to place a "strategic focus" on these functions.

The 2017 enforcement report indicated that of the roughly 56,000 business and non-profit organizations (with 20 or more employees) required to submit compliance reports, more than

24,000 did so – 4,000 more than in the last reporting year in 2014. As well, nearly 700 of the approximately 800 public sector organizations required to file in 2017 did so. Overall, the ADO found that 94 per cent of organizations submitting a report indicated full compliance with the AODA standards, which the ADO considers "an encouraging sign."

The ADO conducts audits to verify and enforce compliance. During 2017, the ADO conducted 1,730 audits – 1,254 focused on helping organizations file a compliance report through one-on-one interactions, and 476 designed to confirm compliance with standards beyond the requirement to file a report.

In 2016 and 2017, the ADO audited a selection of private sector organizations on compliance with what it considers foundational requirements. Rates of compliance were 64 per cent for establishing accessibility policies, 67 per cent for multi-year accessibility plans, 63 per cent for providing accessibility training and about 90 per cent for establishing a feedback process.

Audits of public sector organizations during the same period found a 66 per cent compliance rate for multi-year accessibility plans and a 40 per cent rate for accessibility policies. The latter rate reflected the need to update many existing policies to include standards that had recently taken effect.

Overall in 2017, the ADO negotiated compliance plans with 240 organizations found to be non-compliant. Failure to adhere to a compliance plan leads to enforcement measures. Six orders were issued, with three imposing an administrative monetary penalty, and none of these orders were appealed.

#### 3. Resource and empower the ADO to provide robust compliance support.

Ms. Moran underlined that her Review was repeatedly told that obligated organizations need more guidance and more support. She observed that the most effective compliance support would be to simplify the standards themselves so that elaborate explanations are unnecessary. As well, she suggested bringing all new requirements into force on the same date for all obligated organizations, as far as possible.

Her report called on the government to provide authoritative guidance on AODA requirements through such means as interpretive bulletins and a resource centre to provide quick answers to compliance questions. As well, Ms. Moran urged better promotion of existing resources. She also proposed a training certification program – based on standardized training content – that would make training portable, so it did not have to be repeated each time a worker changed jobs.

The government has directed standards development committees to make simplification and clarity key objectives when reviewing standards. In 2015, the ADO revamped its website in an effort to make it easier to learn what has to be done and when. As well, the government has funded outreach projects to educate organizations on their obligations. It also offers web-based training videos, "how-to" resources with practical examples and online templates to support compliance. In addition, a single-point-of-contact phone number receives thousands of calls a

year from people seeking information or compliance assistance, providing feedback or making complaints.

#### 4. Undertake a comprehensive public awareness campaign.

Another strong message to the Moran Review was the "troubling lack of awareness of the AODA nearly 10 years after its enactment." The report urged a sustained, long-term commitment to education and promotion programs by government and partners in the obligated sectors and the disability community. The goal would be to raise understanding of accessibility generally and the demands of the AODA specifically. During the consultations, the Pan/Parapan Am Games to be hosted by Ontario in 2015 were often cited as a rare communications opportunity.

The ADO ran a two-stage marketing campaign to usher in the AODA Employment standard that took effect for large businesses and non-profits on January 1, 2016 and small ones a year later. The campaign featured direct mail, print, radio and online ads. In 2017, to raise awareness of the year-end compliance reporting deadline for all sectors, the ADO sent out 57,000 reminder letters or emails, participated in more than 90 trade shows, conferences and other events and ran a digital marketing campaign targeted at business.

Twenty-three thousand volunteers were trained in accessibility in preparation for the Pan/Parapan Am Games. During the games 5,000 visitors took part in the three-day Accessibility Innovation Showcase that raised the profile of Ontario companies creating new accessibility technologies. The ADO held a similar showcase event at the 2017 Invictus Games hosted in Ontario.

#### 5. Clarify the relationship between the Human Rights Code and the AODA.

The Moran Report observed that the relationship between the Human Rights Code and the AODA was an area of significant confusion that is likely to become more prominent as more obligations come into force. Ms. Moran stressed that the interaction between the Code and the AODA should be explained in all relevant communications and public awareness materials.

The Ontario Human Rights Commission (OHRC) has developed an e-learning video on the way these laws work together, which is available online. However, this issue remains current. The standards development committee reviewing the AODA Employment standards made improved clarity with the Human Rights Code the first recommendation in its initial report. As a start, the committee called on the government and the OHRC to explore the causes for the confusion about the relationship between these two measures.

#### 6. Plan for new standards.

Ms. Moran urged the government to launch a public process to identify the most significant gaps in the current regulatory regime with a view to developing supplementary standards to close them.

More specifically, she recommended that the government undertake a serious process to determine the best method to ensure accessibility advances as fast as possible in health care and education. She noted that the outcome of these efforts could be a timely series of targeted standards, rather than extensive sector-wide obligations that could easily take a decade or more to develop and implement. As noted above, standards development committees have been created for new standards in Health Care and Education but their work has been suspended.

Ms. Moran also pointed out two key accessibility gaps that require action: the built environment and website extranets. She called on the government to begin the retrofitting of existing facilities by requiring readily achievable measures, such as accessible entry ways and washrooms. She also urged steps to remedy the exclusion of extranets from the AODA accessibility requirements (an extranet is an extension of an organization's internal network to outside users that is accessed by logging in). The SDC reviewing the Information and Communications standards is considering the extranets issue.

#### 7. Encourage, support and celebrate accessibility planning beyond the AODA.

The Moran Report emphasized that the current AODA standards should be treated as the floor, not the ceiling, for accessibility efforts. Support materials on developing multi-year accessibility plans should highlight barrier removal beyond AODA requirements, while a certification program – such as the LEED environmental certification – could motivate organizations to exceed minimum requirements. As well, celebrating accessibility champions would recognize strong leadership and showcase successful initiatives. Ms. Moran also recommended tax incentives to encourage small businesses to go beyond the accessibility requirements in the AODA standards, and idea also suggested in the Beer Report.

In 2015, the government launched the annual David C. Onley Awards for Leadership in Accessibility. This initiative recognizes individuals and organizations who demonstrate outstanding leadership to raise awareness of accessibility and disability issues in their communities. Also in 2015, AODA 10<sup>th</sup> Anniversary Champion Awards were presented across Ontario to recognize local efforts from fundraising to building an accessible playground.

In late 2015 the government began work on a voluntary third-party certification program that would give business an incentive to go beyond AODA requirements. This concept is now being pursued through a project known as BIG IDeA at the Inclusive Design Research Centre, with funding from the government's EnAbling Change program.

#### 8. Improve AODA Processes.

Finally, the Moran Report made a number of suggestions for refining processes under the AODA. It proposed that the government permit minor revisions to standards without going through full standards development process; conduct a focused review of the role and resources of municipal accessibility advisory committees; and repeal the ODA after ensuring that appropriate provisions have been incorporated into the AODA framework. In addition, Ms. Moran called on the government to require pre-construction approval of projects covered by the

Design of Public Spaces standards and to find a way to make the accessibility provisions of the Building Code subject to the AODA standards review process.

Minor amendments have been made to the Transportation and Design of Public Spaces standards outside the standards review process and, as noted above, repeal of some ODA sections has been proclaimed.

# **Other Canadian Accessibility Laws**

Disability stakeholders have hailed the AODA as ground-breaking legislation for Ontario and Canada. Currently, the federal and two provincial governments are in various stages of pursuing similar standards-based accessibility legislation.

In June 2018, following extensive public consultations, the Government of Canada introduced the proposed Accessible Canada Act. After some amendments, the bill received Third Reading in the House of Commons on November 27 and is before the Senate.

The purpose of the Act is to benefit all persons, especially persons with disabilities, through the realization of a Canada without barriers, particularly by the identification and removal of barriers and the prevention of new barriers in: employment; the built environment; information and communication technologies; other communication; the procurement of goods, services and facilities; the design and delivery of programs and services; transportation; and other areas designated by regulation. Accessibility standards are to be developed and revised by a new corporation to be known as the Canadian Accessibility Standards Development Organization.

While the AODA operates in provincial jurisdiction, the proposed measure would apply to all areas under federal jurisdiction – including the Parliament and Government of Canada, interprovincial or international transportation carriers, broadcasting and telecommunications services and the banking and financial sector. The bill complements the Canadian Human Rights Act and does not diminish any obligations under that Act.

In December 2013, the Accessibility for Manitobans Act (AMA) became law. It commits the province to achieve "significant progress" with accessibility by 2023, making Manitoba more inclusive for everyone. The government intends to create five accessibility standards, working with representatives from the disability community as well as public and private sector organizations. The Customer Service standard is currently the only one in force. Employment and information and communications standards are under development, while built environment and transportation standards are also planned. The mandatory four-year review of the AMA is in progress.

In 2017, Nova Scotia became the third Canadian province to pass accessibility legislation, setting a goal of an accessible Nova Scotia by 2030. Following consultations, the government has released a strategy called Access by Design 2030 that provides a framework and sets priorities. Standards for the built environment and education will be developed first, followed by employment, goods and services, information and communications and transportation.

# **Demographic Trends**

Accessibility legislation and standards are emerging against a rapidly evolving demographic background. As is well known, our society is aging and the incidence of disability increases with age. Hence the population of Ontarians with disabilities is growing in both absolute and relative terms.

According to the 2017 Canadian Survey on Disability<sup>6</sup>, persons aged 15 and over with disabilities number 2.6 million in Ontario and make up 24.1 per cent of youth and adults. But the rate of disability rises to 43.1 per cent in the 65-and-over age group and 53.5 per cent among those 75 and over. Looking to the future, Statistics Canada projects the proportion of seniors to increase from 15 per cent of Canadians in 2013 to as high as 25 per cent by 2038 and 28 per cent by 2063,<sup>7</sup> bringing further growth in the population with disabilities.

The social impact is even bigger when family and close relations of people with disabilities are counted. From this perspective, 53 per cent of Canadians today are directly affected by disability.<sup>8</sup>

# A Focus on Employment of People with Disabilities

Again according the 2017 Canadian Survey on Disability, 58 per cent of Ontarians with disabilities aged 25 to 64 years were employed – well below the 81 per cent level for their contemporaries without disabilities. The Ontario government launched Access Talent: Ontario's Employment Strategy for People with Disabilities in June 2017, calling on employers with 20 or more staff to hire at least one more person with a disability. The whole-of-government strategy takes a collaborative approach to bring government, employers and individuals together to break down workplace barriers. It is based on four pillars:

- Inspire and support youth and students with disabilities
- Support and encourage employers as champions and partners
- Create seamless, person-centred employment and training services
- Establish the Ontario government as a leading employer and change agent.

The government established an Employers' Partnership Table, comprised of 17 business and not-for-profit leaders, to provide advice on implementing the strategy and promote the business case for employing people with disabilities. The ADO's Accessibility Policy, Employment Strategy and Outreach Division is coordinating implementation of the strategy across the provincial government.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Statistics Canada. Table 13-10-0374-01. Persons with and without disabilities aged 15 years and over, by age group and sex, Canada, provinces and territories.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> <https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/91-520-x/2014001/c-g/desc/desc2.5-eng.htm> retrieved 2018-12-17

Ontario Disability Employment Network. <a href="https://odenetwork.com/businesses/why-hire">https://odenetwork.com/businesses/why-hire</a> retrieved 2019-01-08

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Statistics Canada. Table 13-10-0377-01. Labour force status of persons with and without disabilities aged 25 to 64 years, by age group and sex, Canada, provinces and territories.

#### WHAT THE REVIEW HEARD

The heart of the Review was a wide-ranging public consultation process based on multiple communications channels. Again, let me express my deepest thanks to the host of individuals and organizations who contributed to the work of the Review. I am particularly grateful to the many people who took time from busy schedules and in some cases travelled long distances to share their views, suggestions and life experiences. Without this generous assistance, this report would not have been possible. I have done my best to capture all these views and voices and to respond to the many concerns and ideas put forward.

In planning the Review, I decided to make a special effort to reach beyond the well-known advocacy groups to connect with people with disabilities and their families near their homes. That's why our first public meeting, in June 2018, was held at Variety Village in Toronto, followed by a session at Grandview Children's Centre in Oshawa in October. During the late summer and fall, I travelled around the province to meet with people at Carleton University in Ottawa, in London at the convention centre, at Hart House in downtown Toronto, in Newmarket at the York Region offices and at a conveniently located hotel in Thunder Bay. In May, I hosted a "think tank" at the University of Toronto Scarborough with a cross-section of experts to build knowledge of current accessibility trends. The Review also organized an online consultation event open to the public in August and held two teleconferences with public sector stakeholder groups. As well, I have had informal but valuable conversations with countless individuals from all walks of life and all kinds of abilities over the past several months.

In addition, the Review established a website to provide ongoing information about activities and invite written submissions from anyone interested. Submissions were accepted via email or through an online comment form or document upload function. To round out the input, the Review conducted background research on accessibility in Canada and international jurisdictions.

The level of participation in the Review was heartening, with approximately 300 people attending meetings, either in person or online, and more than 100 submissions received – 26 from organizations and the rest from individuals. Given this wide-ranging feedback, it is not surprising that a broad range of issues emerged. While all the points can't be covered in a relatively short space, I attempt below to highlight the main themes running through the consultations.

The content can be arranged in a few broad categories:

- Progress So Far under the AODA
- Assessing the Standards Development Process
- No One Listening
- Barriers and Ways to Fix Them
- Enforcing the AODA
- Implementation Challenges

Disability Issues Apart from the AODA.

# **Progress So Far under the AODA**

#### **Commitment to Accessibility**

Let me begin by stating that a firm commitment to accessibility underpinned all the input to the Review. People with disabilities regard accessibility as incredibly important to their ability to participate in all that Ontario has to offer. Accessibility is seen as a cornerstone of full and meaningful inclusion. As one participant put it, "We need 100 per cent access to everything, just like everyone else." Or in the words of another, "Without equal access, there can be no equal opportunity." Seniors were especially vocal, seeking the best opportunity possible to live in health, happiness and dignity.

Representatives of many organizations with obligations under the AODA also expressed strong support for accessibility. From municipalities to hospitals to schools, there is no doubt the commitment to a barrier-free Ontario has taken root in our society.

The aging of the population is adding momentum to the drive for accessibility. The Review was reminded that disability increases with age. The population with disabilities is forecast to rise steadily in both absolute and relative terms as more baby boomers enter their senior years. And when family and close relations of people with disabilities are considered, disability today has a direct impact on more than half of society.

#### Where We Are Now

A key question then is: how far along are we in the journey to the accessible province envisioned by the AODA? Will we get there by 2025 as promised by the legislation?

Accessibility is seen as a cornerstone of full and meaningful inclusion.

Some people with disabilities were upbeat, saying they love that we did the AODA and that it is a good piece of legislation. One participant felt that accessibility in public spaces like parks was steadily improving, transportation was getting better all the time, and business attitudes were becoming more accepting – and all this should be celebrated. One advocacy group observed we have made a start in the right direction, while another felt the AODA and its regulations have moved Ontario forward in the quest to become fully accessible. Observers in the municipal sector echoed this view, noting that we would not have improved as much as we have without the AODA. At the very least, it was widely felt that the AODA has put a spotlight on accessibility challenges and changed the conversation to focus on a standards-based model. The overall sense among advocacy groups and individuals with disabilities, as well as in the obligated sectors, is that we are moving in the right direction.

The problem, as many, many participants underlined, is that this progress has been painfully slow. "Ontario has come a long way, but we still have a long way to go" was a typical comment among those with a more positive outlook. One participant mentioned the provincial government's often-stated claim that Ontario is a world leader – but added that this is like saying we are one metre ahead in a 100-metre race with 95 metres to go.

Many contributors to the consultation process expressed growing frustration with the rate of change.

At Variety Village, the mother of a 33-year-old man with a disability, who has been advocating for him since he was age two, noted how long it has taken to get things moving. She observed that the AODA seems to have stalled in the last few years – an impression that is widely shared. A community group, for example, commented that since the Moran Review accessibility has advanced at a snail's pace, if at all. "It feels like we are on a long, never ending road with the destination moving ever further away in the distance." Another participant said that some people with disabilities prefer to think in terms of exercising their rights rather than overcoming barriers – and stressed that more and more rights violations seem to be happening. Others wondered if it was wise to develop new standards when so little has been accomplished so far. Perhaps we should start over and at least get one standard right.

A university student with a disability commented that there has not been much action on the previous two AODA Reviews, and asked where the political leadership is, so we don't have to spend so much time on this. Indeed, I heard time and again that most people with disabilities are so preoccupied with the logistics of just getting through each day that they do not have the time or energy to stand up for their rights. The bottom line expressed by many: persons with disabilities continue to face significant barriers in all facets of their lives. I will look at these barriers in detail later in this section.

"It feels like we are on a long, never ending road with the destination moving ever further away in the distance."

The pace of change has been especially slow in small-town, rural Ontario. As one resident put it, "The battle to create an accessible county continues to be hard fought, with few victories." A woman caring for her husband for 47 years, while agreeing that some progress is better than none, said she is "sick of the struggle – it is taking way too long." A member of a municipal accessibility advisory committee remarked that every person with a disability she has spoken to does not have anything good to say about accessibility in their town.

#### 2025 Deadline

The AODA's 2025 timeline for achieving accessibility is sparking debate. Some observers think we are way behind schedule and are not on track for full inclusion by 2025. As one stakeholder group commented, at the present rate of progress, Ontario will not even come close to reaching

full accessibility by 2025. Hence dramatic improvement is needed now in the AODA's implementation and enforcement. Another participant pointed out that 2025 will be here in a blink and the government needs to get serious about how to get it done.

Others, however, are beginning to doubt that it can be done. The impression is developing that the 2025 goal is unrealistic and should be replaced or revised. One speaker suggested changing the goal to making Ontario "as accessible as possible" by 2025.

The state of the built environment is a big reason why many are skeptical of achieving accessibility by the prescribed date. The built environment is the top barrier facing people with disabilities, one observer said, and no one thinks it can be accessible by 2025 – all you need to do is look around! A MAAC member agrees and worries that it is going to be hard to explain to people with disabilities why everything won't be accessible in 2025.

#### **Low Public Awareness**

A major reason for the slow progress, cited by both people with disabilities and other stakeholders, was the low level of awareness about the AODA 13 years after its enactment. Business awareness of obligations was felt to be sketchy or non-existent, while awareness among the public – including people with disabilities – was described as shockingly low. As one participant put it, "The AODA is unknown. Period." On the other hand, some people with disabilities know about the AODA but were said to misunderstand what it does – leading to frustration with the staff of organizations when expectations are not met. The Review heard repeated calls for ongoing public awareness and education campaigns on accessibility in general and the AODA in particular.

#### **Uncertainty over Basic Concepts**

The consultations found much uncertainty about basic concepts in the AODA – specifically, accessibility, disability and the link with human rights legislation.

#### What Is Accessibility?

Academic experts and consultants working with obligated organizations told the Review that clarity is needed on the meaning of accessibility and full accessibility. Service providers are said to be struggling with defining accessibility and understanding their responsibilities and this situation is compounded by confusion over the 2025 "deadline".

A participant in the Thunder Bay session commented that the AODA has become a blanket for all things accessibility. In fact, however, most accessibility-related subjects raised at the meeting are not addressed by the AODA. Other contributors emphasized that everyone has a different idea of what full accessibility means and it will be hard to prove we ever achieve it.

A speaker at the Hart House meeting suggested replacing the notion that Ontario will "magically" become fully accessible by 2025 with concrete goalposts and measurable milestones as part of an ongoing process. With information, communications and other infrastructure constantly changing, it makes sense to meet specific milestones, so we should get very tangible in the next stage of our work. Along the same lines, another participant commented that the AODA is living legislation that should not end at 2025, since society is always changing and technology in particular is always evolving. Other stakeholders concurred that standards should include not only end-dates for achieving results but interim benchmarks for key milestones.

#### The AODA has become a blanket for all things accessibility.

A disability expert contended that to measure accessibility, we should be measuring outcomes. This will take a very different approach – proclaiming a very defined, measured outcome as the goal, and leaving it up to business and other sectors to decide how to achieve it. This is a global conversation that extends far beyond Ontario.

#### **Definition of Disability**

Another series of questions surrounds the meaning of disability. A researcher observed that the AODA definition of disability is grounded in a medical approach that equates disability with health impairment. She and others argued that the definition of disability should be revisited and brought in line with the definition in the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. (This reads: "Persons with disabilities include those who have long-term physical, mental, intellectual or sensory impairments which in interaction with various barriers may hinder their full and effective participation in society on an equal basis with others.") The UN approach reflects a social model of disability that puts the focus on environmental barriers rather than individual health.

The Review is also aware of a suggestion raised at an international expert conference that accessibility legislation like Ontario's should add "aging" to the determinants of physical disability, which now include bodily injury, birth defect or illness. The reason of course is that aging and disability raise the same kind of accessibility issues.

As well, the consultations showed that many people with non-visible disabilities feel left out of the AODA. Some believe this state of affairs could be improved by changing the definition of disability – which now includes physical, developmental, learning and mental disabilities – to cover non-visible disabilities explicitly and mention conditions like environmental sensitivities and dementia.

#### Relationship with Human Rights Legislation

The relationship between the AODA and the Human Rights Code remains an ongoing source of confusion. Organizations worry that despite complying with AODA standards, they may be

found to fall short of the Code's requirement to accommodate the needs of people with disabilities to the point of undue hardship. The government was urged to harmonize the provisions of these two statutes.

One problem cited during the consultations is that the AODA itself, while stating that it does not diminish obligations imposed by other laws, does not explicitly mention the Human Rights Code or the fact that the Code trumps all other legislation. And the IASR, which does state that accessibility standards do not replace the requirements of the Code, offers no sense of what these requirements are.

The relationship between the AODA and the Human Rights Code remains an ongoing source of confusion.

To explain the complementary relationship between the two laws, one expert observed that the AODA – and the barrier-free provisions of the Building Code – set minimum standards to address barriers for as many people as possible, while the Code imposes a duty to respond to individual accommodation requests, short of undue hardship. Another participant in the consultations commented that the AODA was designed to remove the need for individual accommodation by focusing on inclusion by design. The standards development committee reviewing the AODA Employment standards has expressed the view that the Code seeks to guarantee an outcome – employee accommodation – while the Employment standards require processes and procedures to assist in achieving that outcome.

The Review also heard that the provisions of the Code are "unspecific" and this uncertainty makes employers wary of hiring people with disabilities. Some felt it would be better for public education efforts not to highlight the Code but to focus on compliance with AODA standards.

#### Federal-Provincial Coordination

A further harmonization issue has arisen with the impending enactment of federal accessibility legislation. Stakeholders called on the Ontario government to harmonize AODA standards with the proposed Accessible Canada Act.

Concerns were also expressed that the creation of different accessibility standards in different provinces could result in a patchwork of requirements that will create challenges for businesses operating in more than one province. Again, some form of coordination would be helpful.

#### **Seeking Cultural Change**

Many participants in the consultations underlined that the AODA and accessibility are not the same thing, despite the tendency to equate them in casual conversation. It is widely believed that achieving accessibility will take more than laws and regulations – it will take a massive cultural transformation – a societal change to make accessibility foremost in mind rather than an afterthought. We should focus on the spirit of what we are trying to do, one contributor

observed. The goal is full participation and procedures and processes are a minor subset of that.

A woman from a small town told how someone placed the ticket booth for an accessible dance class in a disability parking space. What's needed isn't so much compliance as what she called "accessibility mindfulness." The aim is to make our communities accessible because it is the right thing to do for our neighbours, friends and families.

In fact, the Review learned that all the recent standards development committees have been talking about non-regulatory measures to reach the goals of the AODA. Some believe the whole regulatory model under the AODA needs a sober second look to focus on solving problems and producing results. The current process is viewed as unfriendly to innovation and risk-taking. From this perspective, government is not the solution but a facilitator, in contrast to the stance that legislation can fix everything. Government's role is to model accessibility in practice and act as a convener to bring businesses and other organizations together to drive change forward.

What's needed isn't so much compliance as "accessibility mindfulness."

Impaired driving and recycling were mentioned as evidence that attitudes and behaviour can change. One suggestion was to get successful people with disabilities on television and other media so they can inspire today's youth – since Terry Fox and Rick Hansen are from an older generation. As well, political leaders could do much more to promote accessibility through the "bully pulpit." Creative approaches were suggested, such as the Time in My Shoes program in Peterborough that sends people with disabilities to visit schools, post-secondary institutions and businesses to help break down attitudinal barriers. Celebrating success stories could also be a way to recognize accessibility champions and profile good ideas for others to try.

The Review heard it is imperative to repackage or rebrand accessibility in a way people can understand, so they realize it is worth the money and effort required. A seniors' group in rural Ontario spoke for many when it proposed four messages that should be hammered home:

- Universal access benefits everyone Ramps benefit not just wheelchair users but parents with kids in strollers and anyone who finds stairs an issue.
- Many accessibility measures are not expensive It costs nothing for a store clerk to ask someone if they were able to find everything they need.
- Accessible workplaces can open up a new labour market Many qualified individuals have trouble finding work due to accessibility issues.
- People with disabilities spend money They tell others about accessible businesses, and don't go back to those that aren't.

The business case for accessibility is compelling, but many believe we are missing the leverage of the economy to drive the agenda forward. Various suggestions were offered for articulating the business case more forcefully – ranging from business owners on television touting the value of accessibility, to municipal leaders encouraging businesses to become accessible. It was pointed out that the private sector sets priorities according to money to be made – so the

emphasis in human resources should be put on finding and keeping great talent, not merely complying with regulations. Municipalities across Ontario are striving to become age-friendly communities and view age-friendly and accessibility as essentially the same thing. Many see age-friendly as a softer approach to convincing businesses to make their premises accessible.

The AODA Employment standards were described as building processes that support and normalize workplace accommodation. The aim is to foster a culture of accommodation that will maximize employee contributions to the organization.

The business case for accessibility is compelling, but many believe we are missing the leverage of the economy to drive the agenda forward.

The educational system has great potential for bringing about lasting cultural change, the Review was told. Accessibility should be built into the curriculum at every level – from elementary school through college and university – so that it will become part of students' everyday thinking. Government should work especially with post-secondary institutions to incorporate accessibility into professional and technical courses of study – such as architecture, marketing, urban planning, communications, information technology, engineering, health care and education. This will ultimately ensure a work force well versed in accessibility requirements.

Another measure proposed was public education to raise anti-ableism awareness through a new agency to be known as the Disability Rights Directorate.

#### **Government Leadership Missing**

Many stakeholders called on the Ontario government to revitalize and breathe new life into the AODA, echoing both the Beer and Moran Reviews. As far as government leadership goes, little has changed. The government largely has been missing in action.

Participants urged the government to recommit publicly to ensuring Ontario will be fully accessible by 2025. Some called on the government to adopt, make public and implement a comprehensive multi-year plan for making this happen. The consultations emphasized that the government must get ahead of the private sector by complying with all standards and leading by example.

The general view is that strong leadership must start at the top, with the Premier, Cabinet and senior officials in the public service. The creation of a Cabinet portfolio for Seniors and Accessibility was welcomed and considered a good fit as the incidence of disability increases with age. Some believe the Accessibility Directorate of Ontario should be reformed so it provides better leadership on AODA implementation and enforcement. Others pointed out that the ADO is wasting money – specifically, funds and time were spent to consult on and develop an accessibility certification body, but this idea was dropped without explanation.

The key in the opinion of many is to take a coordinated "whole of government" approach involving the continued efforts of multiple ministries working with organizations in their mandates to achieve accessibility. That is, accessibility should be made the responsibility of all ministries, not just the Ministry for Seniors and Accessibility. This kind of holistic approach was reported to be getting results overseas, in Australia for example, very much due to the presence of finance officials at the accessibility decision-making table.

Strong leadership must start at the top, with the Premier, Cabinet and senior officials in the public service.

Administrative changes in the Ontario Public Service were proposed to strengthen government leadership. A single minister should be made responsible for ensuring the OPS becomes a fully accessible employer and service provider, supported by a new position of Chief Accessibility Officer (a full-time deputy or associate deputy minister). Mandate letters from the Premier to ministers should include directions to fulfil accessibility commitments and duties in the purview of their ministries. As well, the government should adopt a comprehensive strategy to ensure that public money is never used to create or maintain accessibility barriers. The strategy should apply to government funds going to the public and private sectors and cover: capital and infrastructure spending; transfer payments; procurement of goods, services and facilities; business development grants and loans; and research grants. Recipients of public funds should be required to comply not only with the AODA but also with the Human Rights Code.

In addition, the government should prepare and carry out a detailed plan for completing the long-promised review of all Ontario statutes and regulations for accessibility problems, and for screening new legislation and regulations in advance for accessibility barriers.

# **Assessing the Standards Development Process**

The process for developing standards through the involvement of people with disabilities, the affected sectors and the provincial government lies at the core of the AODA. The weaknesses in the process were a prime focus of the Beer Review, as outlined earlier in this report. Several individuals taking part in the current process told the Review they feel the problems identified by the Beer Report have been fixed and the process is probably now operating as well as it can. Some observers in obligated sectors agreed the process has significantly improved over the years.

#### **Changing the Structure**

In response to the Beer recommendations, the government decided to make the Accessibility Standards Advisory Council responsible for developing and reviewing all standards, and ASAC – sitting as an SDC – conducted the Customer Service review. However, the government then chose to establish SDCs apart from ASAC to undertake further standards development work.

With this decision, one stakeholder observed that we are essentially back to the same uncoordinated system we had with the first five committees. Hence the province should accept the Beer recommendation to transfer the standards development process to an independent Ontario Access Board operating at arm's length from the government.

Some doubts were expressed about the structure of the standards development process itself. It was felt that a process for proposing regulations to government may inevitably become more of a negotiation than a cooperative undertaking. A collaborative conversation is needed, yet the somewhat adversarial structure of the process seems to make this more difficult.

#### **Support and Procedures**

The Review was told that ADO support for the recent standards development committees was "more than adequate" and that staff were "amazing" to work with. For example, the selection of members resulted in a Transportation committee that focused on systemic issues rather than personal projects. The ADO also provided useful orientation to explain the committee's role and how the process works, and arranged for technical expertise when needed. Another stakeholder, on the other hand, called on the ADO to provide dedicated staff support for disability representatives on SDCs, and also believed the ADO was attempting to influence the work of SDCs when it should be taking a neutral stance.

A process for proposing regulations to government may inevitably become more of a negotiation than a cooperative undertaking.

Changes in how the process works were proposed with a view to producing stronger standards. One was to alter SDC voting procedures so that a simple 50 per cent majority can make recommendations instead of the 75 per cent super-majority needed under the current terms of reference. (At least half of the simple majority would have to represent the disability sector.) It was felt that the current approach leads to recommendations that reflect the lowest common denominator. Another proposal was to include a representative of the Ontario Human Rights Commission on each SDC as a voting or non-voting member. As well, human rights awareness training was urged for the Minister, ASAC and SDC members.

Suggestions were made for SDCs to function in a more open and accountable manner. For example, members and presenters at SDC meetings should not be asked to sign non-disclosure agreements, SDC minutes should be more detailed and informative, and opportunities for community groups to present to SDCs should be widely publicized. It was also felt that if SDCs recommend any measures apart from standards, this should be secondary to their core mandate. Another proposal was to ensure cross-disability representation on SDCs – for visible, non-visible and episodic disabilities – as well as people experiencing disability as they age.

The Review also heard concerns about the AODA timelines for the review of standards. Some believe the requirement for review every five years is too rigid and more flexibility is necessary to ensure reviews are relevant, meaningful and evidence-based. At the five-year mark, it was

noted that implementation is often still ongoing and evaluation lacking. For example, when the Transportation standards were reviewed, not all requirements were in effect and there was little information on results of those that were.

As noted above, most Built Environment standards have been included in the Building Code rather than adopted as regulations under the AODA, which leaves them outside the AODA review process. A recommendation was made to apply the AODA processes for standards development and review to the accessibility provisions of the Building Code.

### No One Listening

People with disabilities often feel that no one is listening to them. That was a message delivered repeatedly during the Review.

In a medium sized city, public consultations were held two years before the opening of a new recreation facility. People with disabilities asked for bus service directly to the door. What they got was one bus rerouted but that in winter drops people off in an area with no sidewalk. One participant told the Review she was becoming disillusioned about consultation. And another said you can have meetings but things will never change if what is said falls on deaf ears.

#### **Impact of Municipal Accessibility Advisory Committees**

Municipal accessibility advisory committees are an important channel for people with disabilities to voice their opinions. The question of whether MAACs are being listened to was a topic of much discussion. Generally speaking, MAACs' influence appears to vary greatly around the province depending on the attitude of the municipal council and the resources available to the committee.

The Review learned that members of one accessibility advisory committee offered to resign because no one listens to the big things, only the small things, and they are "eternally frustrated." The committee looks over site plans, for example, but noncompliant structures are built anyway. In another community, the MAAC gave advice on downtown renewal but never saw the final designs. When the project was finished, the Review was told, it was all wrong. In a third community, the MAAC makes recommendations but the city does what it wants and sometimes does not even consult them.

The Review heard numerous calls for MAACs to be given more authority so their advice cannot be ignored. Better lines of communication between MAACs and municipal councils were also suggested. One option, which is done in some places, is to have councillors sit as MAAC members. Other communities have a process for regular reports from the MAAC at council meetings, with a report-back mechanism on the response to MAAC recommendations and an explanation if they are not accepted.

#### **Feedback Loops**

More generally, several observers felt that more obvious feedback loops could make a significant difference, as a simple way for people with disabilities to let obligated organizations know where they are falling short. Feedback policies are in place in many organizations and often accessible through the web, but many are unaware of this way to reach service providers. Interaction should be fostered between organizations and the public to evaluate progress in terms of on-the-ground experience.

Members of one accessibility advisory committee offered to resign because no one listens to the big things.

It was stressed that since each individual is different, people have to make their needs known to obtain the right accommodation. Others said that, as consumers, people with disabilities should demand more from businesses, since owners don't think of accessibility unless someone asks.

It goes without saying that people with disabilities should be represented in decision-making processes that affect them. The Review was advised that many voices should have a place at the table – including different age groups and people from different walks of life, people with non-visible and with visible disabilities, as well as families and other supporters. Some pointed out the need to build the capacity for participation by compensating people with disabilities for their time, energy and expertise.

The Review heard proposals to tap information from feedback processes to drive change and innovation. For example, organizations could be required to publish aggregate data on complaints they receive and how they were resolved. Or the government and the public sector could summarize feedback in their accessibility plans and progress reports, showing action taken or reasons for inaction. It was also suggested that the Human Rights Tribunal of Ontario could classify and catalogue complaints in order to pinpoint where stronger standards are needed. As well, the municipal sector urged the government to aggregate data from compliance reports and share the findings to support continuous improvement efforts.

# **Barriers and Ways to Fix Them**

The majority of the input to the Review came from people with disabilities discussing the barriers and challenges they face in everyday life. Many of the individuals who came forward spoke in only a tangential way about the AODA. Their main concern was real-world problems. They were looking for ways to take barriers down and often had solutions to propose, through the AODA or other means. The comments on barriers were extensive, so the section below can present only an overview of the main points.

#### **Gaps in Current Standards**

Some stakeholders believe that the existing accessibility standards should be strengthened across the board. It was underlined that, apart from website requirements, standards so far speak to preventing barriers going forward, with very little on removing existing barriers. In particular, AODA standards should measure up to the reasonable accommodation requirements of the Human Rights Code and be amended through the five-year review process where they don't.

Apart from website requirements, standards so far speak to preventing barriers going forward, with very little on removing existing barriers.

One stakeholder called on the government to establish an SDC to review the general provisions in the Integrated Accessibility Standards Regulation, since no SDC appears to be doing this. One specific suggestion was to strengthen the requirement for the provincial government and the public sector to incorporate accessibility features and criteria in procurement by closing the "except where not practicable" loophole. Another idea was to extend the accessible procurement provisions to private sector organizations. Expanding the requirement for multi-year accessibility plans to cover small private sector organizations – and not just the government, the public sector and large private sector organizations – was also proposed.

#### **Built Environment Barriers**

While the majority of the input to the Review concerned accessibility barriers, the majority of the comments on barriers concerned the Built Environment.

I began a couple of the early consultation meetings by showing a video of the new Student Learning Centre at Ryerson University in downtown Toronto, filmed by the AODA Alliance, a disability advocacy group. Much discussion of built environment barriers ensued, but I began to wonder if I was stimulating this with the video. However, in subsequent sessions similar points were raised without prompting from me, confirming my impression that the built environment is now the number-one issue for Ontarians with disabilities.

The Ryerson video revealed a host of accessibility barriers confronting people with low or no vision or mobility disabilities, such as:

- Concrete columns obstructing staircases
- Jagged edges on railings
- "Hangout steps" without ramps or railings
- Angled staircases
- Glass walls with no railings or color markings
- Ramps taking a zig-zag path
- No braille or incorrect braille on some signs.

In the conversations on the video, the Review was advised that plans for this building were largely in compliance with the Building Code when the permit was issued and that changes to

the Code effective in 2015 would have made very little difference. The Ryerson example was cited as one of many demonstrating that Ontario's standards for accessibility in new buildings are inadequate.

The reality is that Building Code provisions are only aspirational, with much left to interpretation.

As one expert explained, and other participants concurred, we need evidence-based design developed through discussion with people with disabilities. However, the provincial Building Code's barrier-free requirements have not been developed in this way.

The reality, the Review was told, is that Building Code provisions are only aspirational, with much left to interpretation. In fact, there are many building codes around in Canadian and international jurisdictions. Almost two decades ago, the City of London developed Facilities Accessibility Design Standards (for city facilities) that are more rigorous than the provincial Code and made them available for free on the internet. It is estimated that perhaps 100 municipalities across the province have adopted these standards to some extent, accepting some provisions and discarding others. The result is that each municipality seems to have its own version of accessibility, sometimes leaving building owners uncertain which code the building inspector will apply.

The Review heard that the procurement system itself is part of the problem. The bidding process gives much more weight to cost than to accessibility. Fearing to lose bids, developers do the bare minimum, "dumbing down" their designs to the Building Code requirements. To further accessibility, one participant observed that we should be asking if designs comply with the Human Rights Code as well as the Building Code.

Some specific changes to the Building Code were proposed, including:

- Define the concept of "significant retrofit" more broadly to make more buildings accessible.
- Allow more flexibility in applying Building Code standards to existing buildings in response to denial of a permit to an office that wanted to install an accessible washroom that "would do" but did not meet currently required dimensions.
- Update the Building Code to improve accessibility for those with sensory, mental health and learning disabilities.
- Remove exceptions for renovations to heritage buildings and allow modifications for accessibility just as they have been allowed for modern advances such as fire alarm systems and indoor plumbing.

#### Public Infrastructure Projects

Everyone seems to agree it makes sense to improve accessibility in the public sector first, but in fact the opposite is happening as inaccessible facilities are still being built with public funds. In Thunder Bay, for example, the Review learned of a viewing tower for a new bridge that was

designed with no elevator. A man who uses a wheelchair was particularly annoyed that he could not use a structure paid for with taxpayer dollars.

Participants in the Review were adamant that public money should not be used to create new barriers and many felt developers should be required to exceed minimum accessibility requirements where government funds are involved. Some called for a monitoring process to see that no new barriers are built, bringing the right people to the table to review plans through an accessibility lens.

Going into more detail, an advocacy group proposed substantial reform of the way public sector infrastructure projects are managed and overseen, including major changes at Infrastructure Ontario. Accessibility advice should be obtained on all major projects at the beginning – during master planning, feasibility studies and functional programming. This should be based in part on consultation with people with disabilities. The accessibility recommendations should be made public and any decisions to reject them should be tracked and publicly reported, identifying who made them and why. Post-project accessibility inspections should also be done, with the builder responsible for fixing any deficiencies uncovered. As well, the Provincial Auditor should audit accessibility practices at Infrastructure Ontario and recommend reforms to the way the agency approaches planning for accessibility in infrastructure projects.

## Inaccessible facilities are still being built with public funds.

A submission from staff at a large municipality pointed out how challenging it is to get everything right on construction projects. "It seems we should be able to just do it," they said, but since it is not possible to monitor everywhere at all project stages, this can't be guaranteed. The project isn't actually tested until the public comes to use the facilities and everyone is learning in the evolving field of accessibility.

## Design of Public Spaces

Despite the Design of Public Spaces standards, barriers are still being created in new public spaces, as several examples illustrated. A small town rebuilt its main street but made accessibility worse – obstructing the path of people with disabilities by putting 10-foot planters in front of buildings where they live and shop, and removing a convenient crosswalk. A larger community plans to put bricks on downtown sidewalks, making passage for scooters and wheelchairs more difficult. As well, a community group questioned the use of roundabouts as traffic calming areas as they are hard for people with disabilities to navigate safely.

In some cases, the regulations are creating new barriers for some people while trying to make improvements for others. Tactile plates required at curb cuts for pedestrian crossings to assist people who are blind were said pose a barrier for those with mobility devices. Power doors with buttons that have to be hit work for some people but not for all. In playgrounds, wood chips are considered an accessible surface but in fact they keep wheelchairs from getting through.

## "A playground should be for everybody!"

The Review heard of an accessible playground where only the simplest equipment was actually wheelchair accessible, prompting the plea, "A playground should be for everybody!" To avoid this kind of problem, a stakeholder group called for municipalities to consult with parents of children with disabilities and parents with disabilities when constructing or redeveloping outdoor play spaces, as well as MAACs as currently required.

A rural municipality advocated adding an "undue hardship" exception to the entirely of the DoPS standards. It also suggested tailoring the play-spaces standards to the circumstances of smaller communities. This could be done by using a population-based calculation to determine the number of accessible playgrounds needed, rather than creating new accessible playgrounds within every new or redeveloped play space.

Accessible parking remains a concern. The Review frequently heard that there are not enough accessible parking spots and the need is increasing as the population grows older. Other issues were the location of accessible spots – sometimes quite far from the building entrance – and the tendency to place spots for plug-in vehicles closer to the entrance than the accessible spots are.

## **Persistent Barriers**

Apart from new barriers, the Review was told of a litany of existing, ongoing obstacles in the built environment.

A man who uses a mobility device has almost stopped going out due to stores and government offices where he can't get in the door. At least half the stores on the main street of a small town are inaccessible. Some restaurants in Toronto and many other communities have accessible entrances and washrooms, but others do not. In Ottawa it took five years for a mall to install a ramp – sending a message, as one speaker at the Carleton session put it, that people with mobility disabilities are not worthy of their business.

Many participants spoke of barriers to doctor's offices and health clinics – such as stairs, doors without openers and steep ramps. One woman explained how staff in a medical office have to run out of the building to place a rolled-up carpet in front of a step, so her scooter can get over it. University students using wheelchairs find they can't go some places due to missing ramps, narrow doorways and inaccessible washrooms – and the list of inaccessible places grows longer in winter as snow is sometimes not cleared promptly. Moreover, the Review heard that some municipal by-laws appear to contradict the spirit of the AODA as they prohibit entry ramps that impinge on sidewalks.

Often places that claim to be accessible still have barriers. An accessible route may be too long for a person with low energy. Automatic door openers sometimes lead to steps, or may be located too far from the door – or not work at all. Facilities may have accessibility equipment like transfer boards but staff do not know how to use it. A swimming pool may have a lift but the

change room is not accessible. There may be a door opener, but it turns out the restrooms are too small to turn a wheelchair around – or a school with an accessible entrance may have an inaccessible bathroom, making it necessary to lift a child to use it. The point is: the whole experience must be accessible.

#### Retrofits

It is obvious that prevention of new barriers in the built environment will not lead to an accessible Ontario by 2025 or for generations. Retrofits to existing buildings will be essential.

The Review was told the issue of retrofits often comes up at MAAC meetings. Some municipalities have accessibility capital budgets to phase in improvements and maximize results for dollars. Often the place to start is with low-hanging fruit like automatic door openers, then washrooms. Hospitals are inherently intended for people with disabilities and older buildings are being retrofitted as far as possible given the funds available. The Toronto Transit Commission has an accessibility plan that is phasing in elevators and accessible subway stations with work to be completed by 2025.

Many stressed that architects should not have free rein to create new barriers and characterized inaccessible design as discrimination.

The Review heard calls to develop a comprehensive Built Environment standard to improve access to all buildings, not just new or renovated ones. One proposal was to phase in a requirement for one accessible building entrance on a barrier-free path of travel to a universal accessible washroom, with organizations demonstrating financial hardship given more time. A further suggestion was to direct the SDCs now at work to make recommendations for built environment standards in the sectors they are examining.

## **Training of Architects**

Time and again, stakeholders insisted that a fundamental problem with accessibility in the built environment is the training of architects, interior designers, landscape architects and other design professionals. The educational system is responsible for turning out architects who understand accessibility, yet it appears inclusive design is not being taught in schools of architecture. Accessibility seems little more than an afterthought in architectural training.

Many stressed that architects should not have free rein to create new barriers and characterized inaccessible design as discrimination. Some felt people with disabilities should spend less time criticizing building owners and more time criticizing architects. Architects, the Review heard, see accessibility as a niche market that can be charged additional fees.

Participants said the government should require the bodies that regulate or license architects and related professionals to mandate detailed training on accessible design to qualify for a licence – as well as including accessibility in continuing professional development programs. In

addition, as a condition of funding, any college or university that trains these professionals should include accessibility and universal design in the curriculum. The aim is to ensure that no new graduates in these fields make same mistakes as those now in practice do all too often.

## **Community Action**

People with disabilities are taking matters into their own hands to address built environment barriers, the Review was told. A woman living with muscular dystrophy founded an app called Access NOW that rates the accessibility of venues in Toronto and other communities. It uses crowd-sourcing to pinpoint the accessibility status of locations on an interactive map and enables users to search for the accessibility features they need.

People with disabilities are taking matters into their own hands to address built environment barriers.

A man who sustained a spinal cord injury co-founded the StopGap Foundation that provides custom-made portable ramps to businesses at little or no cost in Toronto and elsewhere. Ramps to close the gap between the street and elevated doorways are made by volunteers with materials donated by retailers and can be requested through the STOPGAP.CA website.

#### Information and Communications Barriers

We live in the Information Age and contributors to the Review pointed out that the digital environment is fast becoming as relevant to accessibility as the built environment.

## Accessible Formats

Stakeholders observed that a wide range of formats are vital to make information accessible – such as braille, readers, large print, sign language and more. In particular, it was noted that many organizations do not understand strategies and technologies for communicating with Deaf and hard-of-hearing people. The business sector especially does not know how to use interpreting or speech-to-text transcription services. And access to intervenor services is necessary to remove communications barriers for people who are deafblind.

Concerns about government communications were raised. One participant said government should revisit intake forms for various programs to ensure they are fully accessible using currently available special-needs software, and also make sure all forms can be easily found online. The dialog on Open Government was said to have been conducted through social media and online discussion forums that were inaccessible to blind Ontarians. The Ontario Disability Support Program (ODSP) should create a digital method to report earnings so people who are blind or with low vision do not have to get someone else to fill out a paper form for them.

#### Websites and Technology

Experts advised the Review that nearly three quarters of Canadians spend three to four hours a day online – and nearly three quarters rely on mobile devices to access the internet. So it is a major concern that many organizations are having problems implementing s.14 of the IASR, on websites and web content. Some find that the standards are very difficult to meet since common office programs seem unable to create accessible documents. The standards require organizations to comply with various Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) criteria, but even industry experts have different interpretations for some of these criteria.

A large municipality said it was striving to provide a website experience on a par with commercial organizations, but is finding visual supports like dynamic maps challenging to make fully accessible. It also noted that it is almost impossible to claim full WCAG conformance at any given time. Under the rules this must be done on a page-level basis and content is continually changing on a website with more than 20,000 pages.

Currently, s.14 obliges public sector organizations and large private sector organizations to ensure that their websites and web content comply with level AA requirements under WCAG 2.0 by January 1, 2021. However, these WCAG guidelines were introduced in 2008 when the first iPhone had just been released; they focus primarily on websites and content accessed by desktop or laptop computers. WCAG 2.1, released in June 2018, addresses web accessibility through mobile devices as well as accessibility for people with cognitive and learning disabilities and also adds more criteria for people with low vision. Stakeholders urged the SDC now reviewing the Information and Communications standard to recommend changes that incorporate requirements from WCAG 2.1, which reflect advances in technology over the past decade. It was noted that the new guidelines are an extension of WCAG 2.0, so websites complying with WCAG 2.1 would also comply with WCAG 2.0.

Overall, participants underlined the challenge of aligning standards with website designs and digital applications that are constantly and rapidly changing. Reaching WCAG 2.0 AA will not be enough to reach accessibility by 2025. And after 2025, some felt that standards should reflect then-current WCAG guidelines, not lag behind by five years or so.

Participants underlined the challenge of aligning standards with website designs and digital applications that are constantly and rapidly changing.

In response to this challenge, a municipal stakeholder proposed a new approach to the regulation of websites. Instead of absolute conformance with WCAG standards, organizations should be required to develop an accessible website plan, policy, procedures, procurement process and training program. These steps would demonstrate how WCAG standards and other accessible best practices – as such as including people with disabilities in user-testing – have been embedded into the organization's core functions and culture. At the same time, the WCAG requirements could still serve as criteria for measuring progress.

The Review was informed that the Information and Communications SDC is working on a new approach that would enable the regulatory system to keep up with rapidly evolving technologies and formats. Details have not been made public as this report is written.

The emphasis on staff training was echoed by others who pointed out how complex website development and replacement projects can be. Courses for this purpose have been developed through the Enabling Change program and the government was urged to make further investments in this kind of specialized training module.

Some participants noted that intranet (internal) sites are not required to meet WCAG standards as internet websites are. This allows employees to avoid making documents accessible unless they are going to be posted on the website.

## **Employment Barriers**

Many people with disabilities told of the challenges they face in getting jobs and obtaining workplace accommodation. A recent graduate, for example, had two interviews but then came to realize that potential employers were not accessible and were not enthusiastic about accommodating her needs.

In recruitment, organizations now expect people to come to them, often online. Instead, outreach methods should be required, the Review heard, recognizing that web applications are too complicated for some. Others proposed requiring job advertisements to be offered in accessible formats and posted on accessible websites.

A non-profit organization reported difficulty funding accommodations for potential employees when its core budget has not increased for years. It is possible work around expensive accommodations such as washrooms, but this is not desirable.

Medical time off was another question that arose in the employment context. It was felt doctor's notes should be given more weight, whether requesting time off for medical appointments or reducing workloads for health reasons.

One stakeholder urged the government to direct the Employment SDC to expand its efforts and develop recommendations to remove and prevent specific workplace barriers – such as those in job descriptions, the built environment, the choice of location for off-site events and office furniture and equipment.

#### **Customer Service Barriers**

Though the Customer Service standard was the first on the books, barriers facing consumers with disabilities remain commonplace. Many restaurants, stores and other facilities often dismiss

requests for accommodation, the Review was told by a MAAC from a small community and by many others. In particular, technology available today can address virtually every situation where people with hearing impairments may need assistance, so there is no excuse for barriers. In the hospitality sector, a senior with a disability who travels a lot finds hotel beds 30 inches above floor hard to get into from a wheelchair, yet these rooms are often described as accessible. And participants observed that very few self-check-out machines are accessible to someone using a wheelchair.

One stakeholder called on the government to launch the next review of the Customer Service standards now, since they are still weak despite revision in 2016. A proposed change concerns the provision – which goes back to the original standard – allowing service providers to require a customer with a disability to bring a support person where the health and safety of the person with a disability or others is at risk. This clause was viewed as a new barrier that should be eliminated. Other suggested revisions to the current standard include such low-cost measures as:

- Designating an employee to ensure accessible customer service is provided, and that complaints about accessibility are heard and resolved.
- Communicating by diverse and adaptable methods.
- Posting signage about scent-free policies.
- Ensuring accessibility of cash registers or tills with price displays.
- Providing accessible restaurant menus.

There were also calls to broaden the scope of the Customer Service standards so fewer small organizations are exempt from some requirements. For example, it was noted that under the current standard, businesses and non-profits with at least 20 but fewer than 50 employees are no longer obliged to document their accessible customer service policies and make them public.

The demise of full-service gas stations has created new barriers. A woman explained that her husband, who is paraplegic, has been independent in his car for decades. She talked to a self-service gas station to inquire about who would pump his gas. No employee was assigned this task but the owner said he was sure someone else buying gas would help. Where is the customer service in this, she wonders?

#### <u>Training</u>

Training on Customer Service and other AODA requirements was widely viewed as "underwhelming" and should be revamped with input from persons with disabilities. The current lessons were said to consist largely of common sense advice like don't leave a person sitting in a wheelchair behind a closed door. The Review heard that training adds up to only four hours and can be taken through an online link in 15-minute increments during the lunch break – and no one checks if you pass.

Training on Customer Service and other AODA requirements was widely viewed as "underwhelming".

The consultations offered various ideas for improvement. Some suggested that training should be tailored to the sector rather than one size fits all, while others felt that specific training should be provided for specific jobs. It was observed that the training is often not internalized and should be repeated at least every two years. Large organizations should treat AODA training like mandatory safety training with certified trainers and a detailed list of required content. Training should address the types of accommodation generally required by people with disabilities, such as how to interact with them and how to assist with filling out forms. Training materials should be culturally sensitive and work with perspectives on disability from diverse backgrounds. To address attitudinal barriers, the content should include information about under-representation of people with disabilities and the barriers they experience.

As well, more e-training modules on customer service would be helpful and the government should provide more visual tools to businesses, especially smaller ones, so employees get a strong idea of why we are doing this. A further idea was to create a formal training validation system. People with disabilities could be employed to evaluate the effectiveness of the training provided, and establishments could post a placard or sticker confirming satisfactory results.

In addition, a MAAC from a small community suggested that the requirement to train volunteers should not apply to those volunteering for just a single day.

## **Service Animals**

Some of the most contentious issues brought to the Review involved service animals. It was reported that many people with service animals are having trouble entering businesses and other public venues – in direct violation of the Customer Service standards. For example, a retired combat veteran and paramedic, who has been diagnosed with PTSD, was denied entry to a café patio with his dog that has had years of training. Other individuals complained of taxi drivers refusing service animals for fear saliva could get on them.

Some participants observed that the introduction of emotional support animals, which are considered service animals based on a health care professional's note, have led to an epidemic of untrained "fake" service animals that are out of control. This gives all service animals a bad name, makes business owners wonder about their responsibilities and leads some to exclude all service animals.

The Review heard calls to change the law so that all service animals must be trained to assist their handler to perform tasks that mitigate disability without being disruptive in a public environment. Training could be provided by the handler, but all animals should have to be tested and certified by a third party. A doctor's note should not be treated as proof of service animal status, but rather as a recommendation to seek formal obedience training for the animal.

Another proposed revision to the standards was to add conditions under which a business can exclude a misbehaving service animal – for example, if the animal is aggressive or disruptive or

not housebroken. It was also suggested that animals in the process of training should be allowed to enter the same premises as service animals can, subject to the same behavioural restrictions.

The Review heard calls to change the law so that all service animals must be trained.

Verification requirements also sparked debate, with some stakeholders contending that a person with a disability should not be obliged to use an identifying piece of service animal equipment or carry a formal health letter. If it is not obvious that the animal is a service animal, the business should be allowed to ask and should accept credible verbal assurances.

Not everyone agreed, however. One individual said he believes a doctor's note requirement is better than certification, which creates financial and distance barriers. He would also prefer to require a doctor's note even if the animal is clearly marked because vests, harnesses and patches are easy to come by. A community group felt that service animal handlers should be required to carry proper identification from either an accredited training school or from government.

A woman with a mental health disability explained that she handles a service rabbit that is trained to do pressure therapy and retrieve her medication. She felt it would be a shame if service animals were restricted to dogs as seems to be happening in other provinces.

The presence of service animals in schools was another issue that arose. The Review was advised that each school board now decides on its own whether to permit service animals in the classroom. Autism assistive dogs are reportedly being refused despite the benefits of calming children, helping them focus and keeping them safe. Boards apparently fear the dog will distract other children and it will fall to the teacher to look after the animal.

#### **Transportation Barriers**

At the London session, the Review was told that an accessibility advisory committee held an open house to seek input on what the municipality should do to improve accessibility. The top issue was transportation. The reason is perhaps obvious: if you can't leave your home, there will be no job, recreation, shopping or other opportunities. Better transportation requires money and leadership, stakeholders in several communities emphasized.

Across the province, current transportation services received mixed reviews. One participant believes the TTC is one of the most accessible transit systems in the world. More generally, many felt that transportation accessibility overall has improved under the AODA. And it was observed that the public transportation mindset has changed from a preoccupation with compliance costs to a focus on improving service for everyone.

On the other hand, some of those consulted were very dissatisfied. One individual noted that few Toronto subway stations are accessible and, in those that are, elevators and escalators often don't work. An advocacy group called on the government to convene a summit with leaders from the disability community and the transportation sector to come up with substantially stronger reforms to the Transportation standard than those the Transportation SDC has recommended. The current standard should be revised to spell out which barriers must be removed and when – for example, setting specific requirements for public transit stations and increasing the size and number of mobility devices transit vehicles can accommodate.

Specialized transit users spoke of spending long wait times on the phone booking rides, often to find out there was nothing available.

In a major GTA transit system, the Review heard that next-stop indicators on buses often malfunction and drivers do not call out stops when this happens. Bus drivers in some communities were said to be untrained or insensitive or both – unwilling to lower the floor for people who have trouble walking or not lining the bus door up with the platform.

Priority seating in some places is not working out as intended. Despite clear signage, seats intended for wheelchair access are being taken up by able-bodied people, baby strollers and even grocery carts. And drivers apparently are not permitted to ask riders to give up their seats or fold up their strollers. As a result, people with disabilities are forced farther back on the bus or left at the bus stop. Municipalities were urged to bring in and enforce stronger rules around priority seating.

Some concerns seemed to have more to do with the general shortcomings of public transit — with calls for more flexibility and options regarding routes and schedules. Another idea was for GO Transit to introduce pre-boarding of trains by people with mobility devices, white canes or service animals, to enhance access and safety.

A municipality suggested amendments to AODA standards to mandate the same accessibility requirements for ride-sharing services as for taxis. Similarly, a community group proposed that municipalities in the future should license only accessible taxis and ride-sharing services and require training for drivers, business owners and employees.

## <u>Paratransit</u>

Specialized transit users spoke of spending long wait times on the phone booking rides, often to find out there was nothing available. This was said to make getting to work on paratransit a nightmare. Others told of being advised to book two weeks in advance to guarantee service at a certain time on a certain date – despite the AODA standard requiring same-day booking where available, with no more than a day's advance notice required otherwise. As one rider put it, "Equal access does not mean a person has to plan their entire lives for the ease of public transit." The underlying problem appears to be that there are not enough paratransit vehicles on the road in many communities.

The Review learned of a specialized transit system that does not offer weekend service while conventional transit does, despite AODA regulations requiring comparable service. Speeding up the application process for temporary paratransit service on emergency or compassionate grounds was also suggested. This should take no more than two business days, whereas the current regulation merely says earlier than 14 days.

## **Barriers Facing People with Environmental Sensitivities**

People with environmental sensitivities report seeing no benefit from the AODA. If they request that scents, fragrances or other products not be worn in workplaces or places where services are provided, the reaction is often disbelief. Some organizations may say they are striving to be scent-free, but that does not make it so at public events. Though warning signs about chemicals and fragrances are often posted in hospitals and other health care settings, they are rarely enforced.

People with environmental sensitivities report seeing no benefit from the AODA.

Safe housing is described as the primary medical need of people with ES but is virtually impossible to find, leading in some cases to homelessness. Even with a somewhat accessible home, a woman told how she has to remain housebound due to barriers outside. Many people are forced to ask if every service or thing they need is safe to access – an exhausting task. An Ottawa woman related how she could not be hospitalized with a life-threatening condition as no area hospital would accommodate her needs. Individuals at the severe end of the spectrum end up losing their families and living in isolation without support for basic survival. In moderate cases, employees give up careers because of lack of workplace accommodation and students cannot go to school.

A public education campaign was suggested to portray the impact of these disabilities on a person's life. As well, the government was urged to implement the recommendations of the Interim Report of Ontario's Task Force on Environmental Health (July 2017). This called for action to increase understanding and recognition of these conditions and lay the groundwork for a patient-centred system of care, including making hospitals and long-term care homes safe for these patients.

#### **Education Barriers**

A number of families of children with disabilities told the Review that the education system is badly broken from their perspective. Even though the system is funded by the province, there has been little progress with accessibility. Toronto, for example, was said to have few accessible schools. And a recent report by the Ontario Human Rights Commission has outlined serious accessibility barriers in elementary, secondary and post-secondary education.

# Families of children with disabilities told the Review that the education system is badly broken from their perspective.

At the Grandview meeting, parents spoke of inconsistencies across the school system. Different boards have different categories for determining who gets an Individual Education Plan, and the number of educational assistants seems to vary greatly from board to board. One family decided to move their home so they could change school boards because a doctor said their son was educable but the school acted like he was there to be babysat. A mother phones the school board's special-needs office every day to prevent the school from "mainstreaming" her child so an EA can be shared. Another parent told of having to "fight for everything" when a school resisted giving her child an IEP.

## Students with Dyslexia

The Review was informed that students with dyslexia form the largest cohort of special-education students – approximately 40 per cent. Yet stakeholders say the Ministry of Education has not adopted evidence-based instructional methods that would make learning to read accessible to these students. They believe these methods help all struggling readers no matter what the cause and make learning-abled students better readers.

Moreover, the ministry does not require training of either classroom teachers or special-education teachers in how to identify dyslexia, how to teach evidence-based reading to children, or how to remediate reading in students who are dyslexic. In fact, in 2014, the ministry removed the term "dyslexia" from its policy on the larger category of learning disability, a step that is out of step with global trends. Proposals to make the system more accessible include rewriting the curriculum for the early grades, producing a dyslexia handbook for teachers like the one for autism spectrum disorder, and screening all incoming kindergarten students for risk of dyslexia.

## <u>Intractable Barriers</u>

Attitudinal barriers remain intractable at both the K-12 and post-secondary levels, the Review heard. Stigma still surrounds mental health disabilities, the largest category requiring accommodation in post-secondary institutions, as well as learning disabilities, which rank second.

A post-secondary student told how the university limited her use of an accessible study space in a lab to three hours at a time because of demand, instead of expanding the space. The Review was also informed that a shortage of interpreters and captioning services is leading institutions to hire interpreters with poor skills and subject matter knowledge, affecting students' ability to participate and leading some to drop out.

A high school graduate who withdrew from college described her disappointing educational experience. She is not physically capable of handwriting, but in high school was not given an EA and though she was promised notes and lesson plans would be scanned for her, they weren't.

The school gave her a science credit without having to attend any classes so she could graduate. She went to college in animal care where she says she spent four semesters learning how to write résumés and covering letters before leaving the program. She feels she should have been more of a squeaky wheel.

Universal design for learning is beginning to catch on in Ontario schools.

In a more positive vein, the Review was advised that universal design for learning is beginning to catch on in Ontario schools. This is a student-centred approach that offers flexibility in the way courses are designed as well as accessible learning formats with an emphasis on digital technology. And a post-secondary institution reports it has built accessibility into its online course development process so that every new course will be accessible.

The Review received a submission about a novel form of accessible education from a student living in a hospital. While physically unable to get to the classroom, he was able to participate in live classroom sessions through digital technology, most of which was in his hospital room. This differs from distance education, where students are not in a traditional classroom with teachers and other students. He found his experience as a "virtual student" rich and rewarding and believes that this learning option should be available to any student on request.

## SDCs Ready for Work

As noted earlier in this report, SDCs were created for K-12 and Post-Secondary Education by the previous government but their activities were suspended for the election period and have not resumed as of this writing. Many stakeholders called on the current government to lift the freeze so these groups can get back to work. Some stressed that the committees should concentrate on non-regulatory accessibility measures, as these will get results faster.

Before halting work, the two committees decided to collaborate on issues of common interest, such as transition planning for students moving between school systems or into employment or community living. The Review heard suggestions for the committees to keep students with autism or other non-visible disabilities in mind, and also to consider the needs of parents with disabilities, such as accessible communication formats at parent-teacher meetings.

## **Health Care Barriers**

Like the Education SDCs, the Health Care SDC stopped work prior to the provincial election. The Review heard numerous calls for the government to lift the freeze on the committee's activities. The government was also urged to modify the committee's scope to ensure it addresses barriers throughout the health care system, not merely or primarily in hospitals.

Many stakeholders called on the government to lift the freeze on the Health Care and K-12 and Post-Secondary Education SDCs.

Medical equipment was a topic of discussion. A man with a spinal cord injury told how he finds transfers to the examining table chaotic, ramping up his anxiety, as staff scramble to get a lift sling in place. A major hospital in a large city has three sites, but some accessible equipment is not available at all three. In fact, the Review heard, some equipment is not even offered on the market, pointing to a need to work with manufacturers.

Comments suggested that the health care standard address such issues as:

- Accessible examination rooms including lifts and adjustable beds.
- Long waiting lists of years for services in the community, so people with disabilities are forced to remain in inappropriate and more expensive medical settings.
- Long waiting lists for attendant services in the community and palliative care.
- Accessible washrooms in hospitals, nursing homes, clinics and doctors' offices.
- Sector-wide customer service training on disability awareness and sensitivity including information on the interaction between various disabilities and medical conditions, the stigma surrounding mental illness, and the interplay of different disabilities.

People with non-visible disabilities should be kept in the forefront in drafting the health care standard, the Review heard. To communicate effectively, these patients often need more time, the presence of others to support them, and different ways of explaining information beyond standard print.

## **Residential Housing Barriers**

The severe shortage of accessible, affordable housing was brought to the Review's attention. A woman in northern Ontario told of waiting 14 years for an accessible apartment, much longer than able-bodied people have to wait for housing. During that period several totally inaccessible apartment buildings were constructed in the community. Waiting lists for accessible, affordable apartments in large cities in the south were said to reach 10 years.

At the Grandview meeting, the mother of a nine-year-old with cerebral palsy explained how she can't get a wheelchair into the bathroom of her apartment, so has to lift the child. She can't afford to buy a house in today's market, and even if she could, newer houses leave little land for ramps and often have more than one storey while older bungalows have small washrooms. Another participant said she could not find a single accessible rental unit in Oshawa, while yet another found barrier-free condos there but said they were far beyond the means of someone on ODSP. And a university student observed that people who ask for proper accommodation in housing – e.g., automatic doors or lower cabinets – are ignored.

## Solutions Advocated

One stakeholder advocated a comprehensive government strategy to address what was termed a growing accessible housing crisis and many participants called for bringing homes within the scope of accessibility legislation. The government was urged to repeal the exemption of houses

from the barrier-free regulations of the Building Code and create a residential housing accessibility standard based on universal design.

Universal design implemented at the planning stage was seen as the most cost-effective and simplest way to ensure homes can respond to residents' changing abilities.

Some pushed the view that a certain percentage of accessible homes should be mandatory in every new apartment building, condominium or subdivision. This would go beyond the current requirement under the Building Code for at least 15 per cent of suites in multi-unit residential buildings to be visitable. Others felt that basic accessibility should be required in all newly constructed housing and especially housing built with public funds. This would include provision for future installation of elevators and other accessibility features, as well as easy access to the main floor for visitability.

Universal design implemented at the planning stage was seen as the most cost-effective and simplest way to ensure homes can respond to residents' changing abilities. The Review learned that the Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation has conducted a research project on the cost of accessibility features in new homes. A series of home designs were produced that could be modified over time based on occupants' changing needs, without major upgrades. The additional costs of making newly constructed homes accessible or adaptable in the future were found to be 6-12 per cent of the cost of standard construction, depending on the model and the city where the home would be built. Though not insignificant, these costs were much less than it would cost to convert an existing dwelling to make it accessible.

A further suggestion was for the government to reinstate a program that ended about 20 years ago, providing \$20,000 for home modifications, some recalled. It was pointed out that this funding could enable seniors to remain at home as they age, or allow families to take care of older children with disabilities instead of having to place them in a facility.

## **Proposals for Further Standards**

Looking ahead, stakeholders urged the government to consult promptly with the public, including people with disabilities, to determine what additional standards should be developed. SDCs should then be created for the sectors chosen.

In addition to Residential Housing, there were a number of specific proposals for new standards:

- Electoral and Political Processes
- Sport and Recreation
- Tourism
- Goods and Products.

Municipalities contended that the government should not develop any new standards or significantly revise existing standards that would further obligate the municipal sector. It was felt

that the current standards are comprehensive and still in the process of implementation. The municipal sector does support the government's previously announced plan to develop Education and Health Care standards.

Regarding the electoral process, one advocacy group called for a comprehensive accessibility strategy. This would be based on an independent review of barriers facing voters and candidates with disabilities in provincial and municipal elections.

## **Enforcing the AODA**

As was the case with the Moran Review, enforcement was one of the most prominent issues during the consultations. A solid consensus exists that enforcement of the AODA must be strengthened significantly to achieve an accessible Ontario. The AODA was referred to as a "toothless tiger" and not worth the paper it is printed on without compliance. One participant said the law has teeth, but they are not being used. The way the AODA is enforced now was compared to telling drunk drivers about impaired driving laws and asking them to obey, or trying to enforce speed limits without radar. The comment in the Moran Report that lack of visible enforcement is a critical impediment holding Ontario back from achieving accessibility was cited more than once.

Participants offered various ideas for improving enforcement. More inspectors and more on-site inspections were suggested, along the lines of the Ministry of Labour's inspection program. People with disabilities could be employed to accompany inspectors and help spot problems. Organizations should have to submit proof of how they have complied, not just a checklist claiming they have done so, while all requirements should be enforced, not just the obligation to self-report. On-site inspections should cover the actual accessibility of workplaces, goods, services and facilities – not just paper records. Another idea was to give inspectors and investigators under other legislation a mandate to enforce the AODA when they visit an organization's premises.

Tough penalties were considered the best way to get people paying attention.

Several participants pointed out that fines imposed should be more than just a cost of doing business: they should make a real impact on the operation. Tough penalties were considered the best way to get people paying attention, as the recent increases in fines for distracted driving demonstrate. Business seems unsure that the government is all that committed to the AODA, so strict enforcement is imperative to send the message that the government is serious.

Municipalities advocated stronger enforcement in the private sector. Residents are pressuring them to respond to local accessibility problems, perhaps by imposing fines when power door openers do not work, but most municipalities feel this is outside their jurisdiction. MAACs in particular are receiving many complaints about businesses. One municipality said it inserted a

line about AODA compliance in an agreement to license an outdoor patio, but has no way to police it.

## **Compliance Data**

Stakeholders pointed out that data released by the ADO shows that compliance is weak or unknown. More than half of businesses and non-profits did not file compliance reports as required. Moreover, ADO audits of selected private sector organizations in 2016 and 2017 found that around one third had not met obligations to prepare multi-year accessibility plans or provide staff with accessibility training.

Some participants believe that more enforcement data should be published – including the names of violators – to deter noncompliance. Specifically, one stakeholder called on the government to release detailed information on AODA enforcement actions at least every three months. This should disclose how many organizations are actually providing accessibility, and not simply how many are filing compliance reports. It should include information about notices of proposed orders and penalties and actual orders and penalties as well as appeals and the outcome – with orders categorized by subject matter. Another idea was to post all AODA compliance reports on a publicly accessible, searchable database.

## **Enforcement Priorities**

A number of enforcement priorities were suggested:

- A focus on big organizations, especially those funded by government, before looking at small business
- Retail stores
- Specialized transit services to confirm they are on a par with conventional
- Progress reports filed by the government and the public sector on their multi-year accessibility plans
- Customer service for people with non-visible disabilities
- Self-service check-out and information kiosks.

The Review was told that architects do not see noncompliance with the Design of Public Spaces standards as a risk. Municipal officials observed that through the site planning process they can only ask developers to follow the standards. The government was therefore urged to delegate DoPS enforcement to municipalities so they can enforce the standards as they do the Building Code. Things would be different if architects couldn't get site plans approved unless they were AODA compliant, participants said. Moreover, the government has not even provided municipalities with funds to review public-spaces site plans, instead leaving the task to unpaid MAAC volunteers.

Parking enforcement is an ongoing problem. Some want the provincial government to make municipalities and shopping malls step up the enforcement of accessible parking spaces, which are being abused. One suggestion was to authorize private citizens to issue parking tickets.

This resembles a program in some Texas communities where consumers take photos of a disability parking spot and a vehicle without a permit, submit them online, and local law enforcement mails a citation to the vehicle owner.

## **Structural Changes Proposed**

## **Enforcement Agency**

The current state of AODA enforcement led some stakeholders to call for transferring this responsibility to an independent agency not subject to political influence. It was proposed that the government assign AODA enforcement to an arms-length public agency to be created for this purpose.

## Complaint Mechanism

The Review also heard many calls for some form of complaint mechanism for AODA violations. One participant suggested a system for reporting to the ADO when Customer Service complaints to organizations through the required feedback process are not resolved. The mechanism should offer a toll-free number or an online reporting option and should accept anonymous complaints. The ADO would be expected to follow up complaints with enforcement action to secure compliance. Some felt the mechanism should also provide for mediation. The online complaint process under the Americans with Disabilities Act was cited as a model.

As an online participant noted, the ADO now has a contact line. An automated system urges callers to contact the organization involved through the feedback process, and then advises that the ADO is not empowered to respond to individual complaints but uses them to guide education and compliance activities. Callers can leave a message and are thanked for their feedback – but as this participant put it, "I want something done."

## **Dedicated Tribunal**

One reason behind the calls for a complaint mechanism is dissatisfaction with the process at the Human Rights Tribunal of Ontario, which is seen as cumbersome, overloaded and expensive. People also worry their names will be made public through the tribunal process, leading to stigma and harassment. As a speaker at the London session put it, people should be able to report accessibility violations and "let someone else do the fighting." And another commented, the "solution" of going to the HRTO forces vulnerable people to address systemic discrimination as if it were a personal problem, creating additional burdens.

## "I want something done."

Some individuals who have used the tribunal reported that the process pushes mediation, with most cases that go to mediation settled without a hearing. However, they said they were required to keep the settlement terms secret, enabling the violator to do the same thing again.

One participant suggested replacing the Licence Appeal Tribunal – the current appeal body for organizations disputing orders under the AODA – with a dedicated tribunal to address accessibility only. It was felt this would be more effective. According to online legal information, there have been no AODA appeals reported since 2014.

## **Implementation Challenges**

A recurring theme during the Review was the difficulties many obligated organizations have found in meeting their responsibilities under the AODA. The need for better guidance and more clarity about what should be done, which was emphasized in the Moran Report in 2014, persists. As well, funding challenges, the role of MAACs and supply-side issues were topics for discussion.

## **Guidance and Resources Inadequate**

The ADO received compliments for the resources produced so far, and ADO staff were praised for a strong partnership with the municipal sector, especially MAACs. As well, various groups have created their own valuable resources. Nonetheless, the overall impression is that the current level of support for obligated organizations is far from enough.

A common thread during the consultations was frustration with the unwillingness or inability of the ADO to respond to interpretation and implementation questions. In particular, municipalities said better guidance is needed on the interpretation of standards and the AODA's relationship with other legislation like the Human Rights Code and the Building Code. Phone calls to the ADO for advice were met with suggestions to contact the municipality's legal or IT department. As one municipal official said, he wanted the government's opinion on its own legislation. Likewise, a municipal transit system sought advice on applying standards to real-world circumstances, and received no reply – leading to the conclusion that the government simply does not see itself in the problem-solving business. An academic expert observed that the ADO says to talk to consultants – but its website contains a warning that they are not to be trusted.

#### Questions in Need of Answers

Left to interpret standards on their own, participants felt, organizations often get it wrong and make decisions that lead to less accessibility for everybody. The Review was told of examples where better guidance could have made a difference.

A common thread during the consultations was frustration with the unwillingness or inability of the ADO to respond to interpretation and implementation questions.

Several years ago, the city council of a medium-size community was advised it was not compliant with AODA standards because the live video stream of council proceedings did not have captions. In order to comply, the council decided to remove every video ever posted from its website – a move some local observers feel was contrary to the spirit of the AODA. In a regional municipality, the communications team found the standards for new websites confusing when it came to handling ancient by-laws, which are public information. They considered posting them on the website but not in an accessible format, but instead decided to leave them off the website entirely and make them available on request – which means all consumers must go through the customer service phone line to get them. In an outdoor public space, there was not enough room for the required slope of a ramp on an exterior path of travel, so no ramp was installed, instead of one with steeper slope.

Numerous other areas for further guidance were identified, including advice to:

- Resolve conflicts between AODA standards and other standards and guidelines.
- Clarify the meaning of "barrier" to tell if all hospital entrances must have an automatic door opener.
- Under the Design of Public Spaces standards
  - Provide flexibility where measures are metric but actual products on the market like piping are calibrated in inches.
  - Specify what constitutes "significant alterations".
  - Clarify the meaning of "hard surface" for an exterior path of travel to determine if this includes gravel or grass.
  - Clarify who decides when the exception for impact on heritage value applies the accessibility committee, the heritage committee, town council?
- Explain when a renovation is considered "extensive" under the Building Code.
- Calculate how much it is reasonable for a municipality to spend on accessibility, given its tax base.
- Explain how to integrate the procurement standard into purchasing and operational processes.
- Under the website standards -
  - Clarify the "not practicable" exception for meeting accessible website requirements where fully WCAG-compliant commercial software is not available on the market.
  - Provide a tool to understand the requirements of WCAG 2.0 e.g., a video showing steps people go through to use an accessible website or software application.
  - o Explain how to incorporate dynamic maps on a website in accessible manner.

Moreover, the Review heard that municipalities are still struggling with accessible playground designs despite the revised CSA standard published in 2014. "No one has said what an accessible playground means," as one MAAC member commented.

## Ideas for Improved Support

A range of suggestions were presented for improving support for implementation. The Review heard strong calls for the government to issue clear, in-depth policy guidelines interpreting standards. As a MAAC member observed, the AODA standards lack specifics and "Everything is open to interpretation". Legal support such as disseminating legal opinions would also be helpful, especially to smaller organizations.

Further suggestions were for the government to:

- Establish a resource centre where businesses and public sector organizations could ask questions and get answers.
- Create a network of community hubs offering tools, resources and training to support accessibility.
- Provide a comprehensive website devoted to accessibility compliance.

The accessibility website was seen as a one-stop shop for organizations to find out what is required and how to put it into place. Currently there are many different sites on the internet and people have to search for answers, possibly tapping unreliable sources. To have credibility, the dedicated site should be run directly or endorsed by the ADO – so it is clear the content is authoritative.

Targeted support to make it easier for business – especially small business – to comply was advocated. Government should supply toolkits for small business owners so they don't need experts on staff. Educational tools aimed at Business Improvement Areas would help enhance accessibility in the private sector. Industry-specific training and professional development opportunities should be offered on AODA requirements. A free web-authoring tool was proposed for creating accessible web pages. Unemployed people with disabilities could form an army to go to businesses and tell them about the AODA.

Accessibility for people with non-visible disabilities was felt to require more support than it is now receiving. One stakeholder called on the ADO to establish a working group of non-visible disability experts, including those with lived experience, to develop a series of resources, tools and training modules to help providers of goods and services meet AODA obligations to these consumers.

The accessibility website was seen as a one-stop shop for organizations to find out what is required and how to put it into place.

The role of MAACs in compliance support for the private sector sparked a spirited exchange. Some felt that MAACs are being asked to play an inappropriate role in facilitating private sector compliance, which is not part of their mandate. One MAAC, however, makes suggestions and offers to help find resources when the private sector is considering renovations, and also presents accessibility awards to vendors at a ceremony attended by local media. Other MAACs invite the private sector to events but do not give any advice to individual businesses, feeling they do not have the expertise to do so. One municipal stakeholder proposed amending the

AODA to require the private sector to create its own advisory bodies, similar to MAACs, perhaps led by chambers of commerce or boards of trade.

## Paper Burden

Some comments touched on the compliance paper burden. The municipal sector stressed that government should require only reporting that provides useful and essential information. Large designated public sector organizations are now obliged to: review and update multi-year accessibility plans at least every five years; provide annual status reports on implementation activities; and complete accessibility compliance reports every two years. These requirements are considered too frequent and administratively burdensome and are seen as a distraction from actual implementation. Business owners have also expressed concerns with reporting requirements and mandatory paperwork.

## **Funding and Incentives**

Paying for accessibility poses a challenge for both public and private sector organizations.

## Public Sector

Municipalities stressed that the process of making Ontario more accessible has been challenging as there is no direct funding to support new requirements. The AODA and its regulations assume "one size fits all" and do not consider varying municipal financial and human resources capacities. As one municipal official commented at the Newmarket meeting, "It's hard to find financing to move forward as fast as we would like." In fact, there is a risk that some municipalities may be unable to comply fully.

The province was urged to address the high cost of implementation by providing direct financial assistance to local governments. First, a modest funding pool should be created to help municipalities, especially smaller ones, hire consultants to do accessibility audits and estimate compliance costs. Then further funding should be provided to cost-share capital projects, particularly to comply with the DoPS standards and support asset management plans. Furthermore, it is clear that needed changes go beyond today's legislative or regulatory accessibility measures, so funding should also be available to exceed current standards.

The province was urged to address the high cost of implementation by providing direct financial assistance to local governments.

Similar support was proposed for other public sector organizations. The Review heard that substantial renovations for hospital accessibility are costly and are being slowed by funding constraints. Centralized funds for training or accessibility audits were suggested, especially for larger hospitals. Educators warned that the situation of students with disabilities will worsen unless accommodation in schools is addressed as early as possible. It is a case of pay now or pay more later.

## **Private Sector**

Funding for accessibility is especially urgent in the not-for-profit sector. Even an organization dedicated to serving people with disabilities reports it is being forced to balance accessibility with cost when planning new facilities.

The Review was often reminded that businesses need funds for accessibility. Some of the most vocal calls for assistance came from people with disabilities, who noted that the local businesses they patronize have limited resources. It was observed that the U.S. federal government provided much money through tax deductions and tax credits to help business comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act. One participant said that the government should reassure business and all citizens that accessibility is affordable and show up with money to help.

Some suggested government grants or loans to help businesses retrofit door openers, ramps, railings and building interiors. Another proposal was for both the federal and provincial governments to make business spending on accessibility improvements 100 per cent tax deductible in the year of installation. To encourage developers to build accessible projects, the Review was told the procurement process should include incentives to meet not only the letter but the spirit of the law – the AODA, the Building Code and the Human Rights Code. Yet another idea was to provide large-scale incentives to businesses to retrofit buildings and to consumers to renovate homes.

Redistributing money now allotted to the ADO was also suggested. This could be invested in grassroots ventures that are getting actual, positive results now, so they can scale up their operations. The StopGap portable ramps initiative was cited as an example.

The Review was often reminded that businesses need funds for accessibility.

An annual provincial accessibility awards program was proposed to share exemplary practices and celebrate the accomplishments of leading organizations. This could provide a powerful incentive for others to follow.

## **Role of Municipal Accessibility Advisory Committees**

Overall, municipalities viewed MAACs as a success in facilitating engagement of people with disabilities in local governance. However, the AODA has changed the role of MAACs from what it was under the Ontarians with Disabilities Act. The original mandate of MAACs was to advise on local solutions to local problems, while the AODA requires them to review technical requirements and administrative transactions. Stakeholders called for the government to help build the capacity of MAACs by providing resources such as training and an orientation package.

The Review heard concerns that in large municipalities, it is not realistic to expect the MAAC to fulfil all the consultation requirements in the AODA. A solution might be to allow additional advisory groups that do not necessarily report to the municipal council to handle some of these responsibilities.

For smaller municipalities that do not have MAACs – said to number about 200 – the Review was advised that government assistance is necessary to support AODA compliance. An option could be to establish one central, or several regional, accessibility advisory bodies. At the least, more should be done to share best practices among municipalities showcasing examples of accessibility improvements.

Another issue was the make-up of MAACs and whether they reflect a cross-section of disabilities. In particular, it was proposed to require municipalities to include representatives from the local Deaf and hard of hearing communities on MAACs.

## **Supply-Side Issues**

The Review was told there appears to be a disconnect between AODA requirements and allowable equipment designs in the hospital setting. What is needed is a standardized list of manufactured products – such as handwashing sinks – that could be used for retrofits.

The municipal sector made the point that government should take steps to facilitate an adequate supply of vendors providing accessible goods and services to municipalities and other organizations. Supply problems were attributed partly to non-compliance by private sector vendors and partly to lack of products and services on the market.

## **Disability Issues Apart from the AODA**

During the consultations, many people with disabilities discussed problems and issues that affect them but fall outside the realm of accessibility under the AODA. Indeed, disability rights is a broad topic that covers all aspects of daily life. Below is a brief outline of the main concerns raised on these wider issues.

#### **Employment Initiatives**

In addition to the AODA Employment standards, the Review heard that companion initiatives are needed to expand employment opportunities for people with disabilities. One advocacy group urged the government to develop a new and stronger Ontario disability employment strategy, supplementing the existing Access Talent strategy. This should be done in consultation with employers and people with disabilities.

## Under the proposed strategy:

- "Raising awareness" among employers about the benefits of employing people with disabilities should not be treated as a core component.
- Government should lead by example through the employment of people with disabilities in the OPS and the broader public sector.
- In purchasing goods and services and awarding loans and grants, government should give preference to organizations with a strong orientation toward supporting employment of people with disabilities.
- Government-created barriers to employment of people with disabilities should be eliminated. For example –
  - Sometimes working-age people with disabilities give up a place in a daytime enrichment program to take a job and it doesn't work out. If this happens, services should be reinstated rapidly.
  - ODSP drug coverage should be replaced for people with disabilities who begin working.
- All students with disabilities in K-12 education should have an experiential learning opportunity, to work towards a good reference to help get their first paid job.

Another stakeholder proposed creating centralized funds to help offset the costs of workplace accommodations. Large organizations should be required to create a shared fund for all their locations or subsidiaries. And government should set up a centralized fund for small business, with each business required to contribute and the fund managed privately like health insurance or operated directly by government.

The Review heard that many employers have misconceptions about the abilities of people who are Deaf or hard of hearing. These are often disguised as concern for safety, unawareness of accommodations or perceived undue financial hardship in providing accommodations. Transition, career support and employment services for Deaf or hard of hearing youth pursuing skills training or post-secondary education were suggested to help overcome some of the barriers.

Another proposal was for the government to provide incentives to Ontarians with disabilities to start their own businesses, coupled with a program to publicly recognize their successes.

## **Living in Poverty**

The Review received more comments on the Ontario Disability Support Program than on any other government activity, apart from the AODA. Participants observed that a 10-year benefit freeze from 1998 to 2008 led to a 30 per cent loss in cost of living increases. The 1 or 2 per cent raises since do not cover inflation, leading many to demand increased support at least to match cost of living trends.

Living with disability is difficult as we are under the poverty line, a speaker observed. Others told how they don't get enough money for housing so end up taking money from basic needs, forcing them to use food banks. If a spouse earns money, the person on disability loses money, which usually keeps the family under the poverty line. A single mother said she wants to see the budget for shelter increased to reflect family-sized rental units in Toronto. She is living with only two of her three children because she cannot afford enough rooms for the whole family. In short, the ODSP is not enough money in today's world.

"If we don't have adequate income, access to the rest of society is almost a moot point," one speaker at the Thunder Bay meeting observed. He added that the ODSP keeps people under its thumb. "It is not there to help you get employed – but to see how little we can pay so you don't die in the street."

One participant said the program is beginning to look for client feedback to learn what services are really needed beyond money. He suggested developing a client package listing all resources within the community as a reference point where people can begin change for themselves.

"If we don't have adequate income, access to the rest of society is almost a moot point."

The ODSP has a benefit for service dogs but not other service animals, and requires proof the dog has been trained by an accredited facility. Some consider these provisions unfair. A woman with environmental sensitivities reported that the ODSP no longer covers air purifiers, water purifiers, organic food, organic beds, respirators, oxygen or other assistive devices she needs to be functional.

Workers compensation was also felt to be letting down people with disabilities. A man injured in a construction accident said he gets a good pension because he was hurt before 1990. But he says that the system has changed over the years so that only a fraction of people hurt at work now get a decent pension.

#### **Health Care**

Many comments on health care centred on the system's readiness for an aging population. One participant listed priorities for an age-friendly society:

- More health care funding.
- Figure out how to fund and organize social care.
- Innovation and reform based on data.
- More emphasis on prevention and lifestyle improvement.
- End hallway medicine caused by too many people in hospital with no place to go.

It was noted that caregivers for people with dementia are often other seniors who are not trained as personal support workers. More PSWs are needed so people can remain at home.

Another participant indicated she had been on the waiting list for long-term care for a year. Another said she hoped the forthcoming health care standard would make the system more proactive rather than just responding to disease.

An expert discussed health care planning and forecasting. She explained that existing administrative data can be utilized to project future needs and evaluate success at the level of individual outcomes for different disability groups.

#### **Children with Disabilities**

Many families with special-needs children took part in the consultations. They find access to social services to be a big barrier, with one children's centre reporting a waiting list of over a year. While services are government-funded, there is no province-wide funding formula as there is for health care, leading to inequity across the province.

Families told how they face significant extra expenses that parents with able-bodied kids do not need to pay. The cost of anything adaptive seems "astronomical" and the feeling is these costs should be capped by regulation. For example, parents are paying \$500 for adaptive pedals on a bike and \$350 for training wheels, while the price of a new bicycle ranges from \$3,500 to \$4,200. There are sharp markups on pediatric wheelchairs and other assistive devices. Even with 75 per cent coverage by the Assistive Devices Program, a family had to pay \$875 for a wheelchair.

Families with special-needs children face extra costs that parents with able-bodied kids do not need to pay.

Some participants said it was time for Ontario and Canada to bring in national disability insurance as Australia has. The system there is said to have created a more responsive market by giving individuals more control over the services they receive.

Children's speech is the number-one concern parents raise, the Review was advised. Waiting lists for help through schools are generally two to three years, or parents can pay the high cost of speech therapy out-of-pocket.

## Affordable Housing

The Review was told there is a five-year waiting list for rent-geared-to-income housing in one medium-size community. More government funding for social housing – public housing, co-ops, not-for-profits – is imperative.

Many feel supportive housing should be a priority. Autistic adults, for example, struggle with housing but could be independent with a little support.

## COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

As outlined in the previous section, the consultation process generated an array of insights into the accessibility challenges facing Ontario and how to meet them. My hope is that those who participated will find the Review was listening, even if others sometimes are not.

In crafting recommendations, I have concentrated on actionable measures that can potentially make a significant impact, resulting in the greatest good for the greatest number. Where specific ideas for the content of standards were proposed, I have for the most part left these to be considered through the usual standards development and review process. The consultations also raised several issues of importance to people with disabilities that fall outside the realm of accessibility and beyond the scope of this report. I urge the government to review carefully and learn from all that was said. Every voice counts.

Here are my recommendations to the Government of Ontario:

## RESTORING GOVERNMENT LEADERSHIP

Recommendation 1: Renew government leadership in implementing the AODA.

Both the Beer and Moran Reports called on the government to "breathe new life" into the AODA. Everyone who commented on this issue agreed that this has not been done. It should be.

A. Take an all-of-government approach by making accessibility the responsibility of every ministry.

The key is to inject accessibility into the mandate of every ministry – and to direct all of them to foster accessibility both within their internal operations and across the sectors they oversee. Accessibility is not just the responsibility of the Ministry for Seniors and Accessibility. It is the responsibility of all of government. Accessibility should become ingrained in the DNA of both our elected leaders and the public service.

The Premier of Ontario could establish accessibility as a government-wide priority with the stroke of a pen. Our previous two Premiers did not listen to repeated pleas to do this. I am hopeful the current one will.

B. Ensure that public money is never used to create or maintain accessibility barriers.

The government should establish a strategy and process to see that its funding does not erect new barriers or perpetuate old ones. This monitoring process should cover capital or infrastructure spending; procurement of goods, services or facilities; transfer payments to public

sector partners; business development grants or loans; and research grants. All projects and purchases should be screened for accessibility before funding is approved.

The point here is the physician's adage: do no harm. And once that is put into practice, we can move on to find ways to make the patient – Ontario society – better.

## C. Lead by example.

As the Moran Report pointed out, the philosophy behind the AODA is that the Government of Ontario leads the way. This is why most standards take effect for the government first, before being rolled out to the public and private sectors.

A crucial aspect of this leadership is that the Ontario Public Service itself must become a fully accessible employer and service provider. Many big corporations have appointed a Chief Accessibility Officer and the OPS should appoint one too. This position should be held by a full-time deputy minister armed with the authority to drive accessibility within all OPS workplaces and in the delivery of all government services.

A few simple steps come to mind as a starting point for the government to show stronger leadership. The province could refuse to hold staff meetings and public events in facilities that are not accessible. Or it could upgrade the many washrooms in government buildings that are still inaccessible.

## D. Coordinate Ontario's accessibility efforts with those of the federal government and other provinces.

Ontario was the first Canadian jurisdiction to bring in standards-based accessibility legislation. Others are following our lead. The federal legislation passed by the House of Commons in November 2018 requires the federal minister to make every reasonable effort to collaborate with provincial authorities with a view to coordinating efforts related to accessibility. Ontario should reciprocate.

In the future, opportunities to harmonize standards or develop standards jointly may arise, helping to make the regulatory system more efficient and effective. As more provinces enact accessibility laws, we could wind up with a patchwork of accessibility measures that make compliance difficult for businesses that operate in more than one jurisdiction. So nationwide cooperation will become increasingly imperative.

## **DISPELLING UNCERTAINTY**

## Recommendation 2: Reduce the uncertainty surrounding basic concepts in the AODA.

## A. Define "accessibility".

I heard over and over during the consultations that everyone seems to have their own idea of what the AODA means by accessibility. The result is that organizations have trouble figuring out the ultimate goal they are working toward, and people with disabilities are not sure what to expect. The Beer Report urged the government to bring in a provincial policy that would clarify goals and expectations and answer the question: "what does an accessible Ontario in 2025 really look like?"

I believe the time has come to answer this question. I propose that the government do this by making a regulation defining "accessibility" for the purposes of the AODA and the regulations, as authorized by s. 39(1)(q) of the AODA.

Like most people, I have my own definition of an accessible Ontario. It is this: an Ontario that complies fully with the Human Rights Code – a place where people with disabilities are free from discrimination – where all barriers have been removed and all needs accommodated, to the point of undue hardship. This place is a long way off – but is this the destination the AODA promises, or not?

A sea of fog currently surrounds the implementation of the AODA. It is time to dispel it. People with disabilities want to know exactly what the AODA will do for them. So define accessibility and tell us what we can expect by 2025. And tell organizations what they have to accomplish by then.

Alternatively, the government could issue a provincial policy on accessibility, as proposed by the Beer Report. But presumably this would carry less weight as it would not be grounded in a provision of the statute.

Once the meaning of accessibility has been determined, the government by the end of 2019 should produce a comprehensive five-year plan for realizing this vision by 2025.

## B. Clarify the AODA's relationship with the Human Rights Code.

This is a longstanding issue that was raised in the Beer Report and reiterated by the Moran Report. Yet very little has been done to explain how these two laws – that I would describe as civil rights laws – fit together.

The Employment standards development committee in its initial report in 2018 made improved clarity on the relationship between the AODA's Employment standards and the Ontario Human Rights Code's duty to accommodate its first recommendation. The SDC also called on the

government and the Ontario Human Rights Commission to explore the causes of the confusion regarding the relationship as a first step. I second these proposals.

Part of the problem, it seems to me, is the absence of an expressed vision of an accessible Ontario as a place where people with disabilities are free from discrimination, as just discussed. If such a concept of accessibility is accepted, it would make sense to build it into the Integrated Accessibility Standards Regulation. An introductory clause could be added stating that the purpose of standards is to guide organizations toward meeting their responsibilities under the Human Rights Code and in particular the obligation to make reasonable accommodations.

Another useful step could be to change the appeal body for organizations disputing orders under the AODA from the Licence Appeal Tribunal to the Human Rights Tribunal of Ontario. No one made this exact proposal during the consultations. But it occurs to me that as AODA enforcement strengthens, appeals which till now have centred on reporting issues will likely become more complex. Adjudicating them may require considerable accessibility expertise, which the HRTO already has. It seems prudent to consolidate this capability in one place, instead of having two tribunals dealing with similar issues. Moreover, making the HRTO the accessibility appeal tribunal would signal that the AODA is part of the human rights system.

From the outset, the AODA and the Human Rights Code have operated on parallel tracks. I am not sure why this has been done and I propose making their paths cross as much as possible.

## C. Update the definition of "disability".

From consultations and research, the Review learned that the trend internationally has been to shift from the medical model of disability to a social model that focuses on environmental barriers rather than individual health. The Review also heard that people with non-visible disabilities feel left out of the AODA.

I am confident that the current definition of disability in the AODA is comprehensive and does in fact cover non-visible disabilities, or invisible or non-evident disabilities, as they are sometimes called. However, I also believe that the law should serve as an educational tool and it would be helpful to mention non-visible disabilities explicitly in the definition. I would suggest that Ontario consider adopting the definition in the pending Accessible Canada Act, which does this. The federal definition also aligns with the international emphasis on the social model of disability. It reads as follows:

disability means any impairment, including a physical, mental, intellectual, cognitive, learning, communication or sensory impairment – or a functional limitation – whether permanent, temporary or episodic in nature, or evident or not, that, in interaction with a barrier, hinders a person's full and equal participation in society.

As well, adopting the federal definition would be a positive gesture toward federal-provincial cooperation on accessibility.

Another option, if the government prefers to largely maintain the present definition, would be to add "aging" to the determinants of physical disability, which is now described as caused by "bodily injury, birth defect or illness". Again, this amendment may not be necessary from a legal point of view. But it could help raise awareness of the connections between aging, disability and the need for accessibility. In addition, "environmental sensitivities" could be added to list of health conditions specifically included under physical disability, in order to increase the profile of these debilitating conditions.

The AODA currently uses the same definition of disability as the Human Rights Code. It would be wise to keep this consistency so, if the AODA's definition is amended, the Code's should be too.

## DRIVING CULTURAL CHANGE

## Recommendation 3: Foster cultural change to instill accessibility into the everyday thinking of Ontarians.

During my term as Lieutenant Governor and since, I have often made the point that while rules and regulations are crucial, what is also required to eliminate barriers is a change of heart. Both the Beer and Moran Reports concurred with this view.

It is a fundamental misconception dating back to the early days of the AODA that standards alone can achieve accessibility for people with disabilities. Standards are not enough because the world we live in is constantly changing as technology evolves, society is transformed, new barriers arise and new ways of removing and avoiding barriers emerge. Moreover, people with disabilities are a diverse group – not only in terms of background but also in terms of needs, values and individual preferences. Standards have trouble keeping up with this dynamic, everchanging context; they are necessary but not sufficient.

Think of this as like buying a new car. There are standard features that everybody wants and everybody gets – and then there are options the buyer can accept or decline depending on personal needs and taste. Accessibility standards are like the standard features. But people with disabilities often want some options as well.

This is where accommodation plays a role, as organizations can be called upon to respond to individual needs. But accommodation means assessing each situation one by one, and can be an especially difficult process where systemic issues are involved. Few people with disabilities have the time or energy to take on broad social issues as personal problems.

Another fact of life is that the most well-intended rules and regulations sometimes do not get it entirely right. Examples were cited in the consultations, as noted earlier – from even the best

building codes that leave much to interpretation, to power door buttons that some people using wheelchairs cannot push.

The solution is the change of heart I mentioned. What is required is what a member of a local accessibility advisory committee called "accessibility mindfulness" – one of many profound insights brought to the Review by everyday people. All public and private sector organizations should work harder to know their customers, an increasing portion of whom have disabilities, and make more effort to understand and anticipate their needs. All Ontarians should put themselves in the shoes of people with disabilities – and think and act in the spirit of the AODA because it is the right thing to do.

## A. Conduct a sustained multi-faceted public education campaign on accessibility with a focus on its economic and social benefits in an aging society.

To get cultural change rolling, both previous Reviews recommended extensive public awareness and education efforts on accessibility. Since little has been done, I reiterate this recommendation.

Another insight from consultation participants was the need to rebrand accessibility as an initiative that benefits everyone. Curb cuts are often cited as an example – they help not only people using wheelchairs but also mothers pushing strollers. And likewise ramps aid anyone who wants to avoid stairs. Moreover, accessibility is a boon for the economy. People with disabilities bring talent employers can tap to grow their businesses. And people with disabilities and their families – which together make up an estimated 53 per cent of the Canadian market – have money to spend as consumers.

Demographic change of course intensifies the need for accessibility and this is another point to drive home. The fact is, we all will become disabled if we live long enough, due to the relentless process of aging. Accessibility is for all of us!

The ongoing public awareness campaign should be multidimensional, combining mass media, social media and community events and initiatives. It could include segments on specific disabilities, such as the Bell "Let's Talk" advertisements on mental health, which are running as this report is written. The campaign should break down attitudinal barriers, celebrate accessibility champions, feature high-profile business leaders showcasing the value of accessibility, and involve all Cabinet ministers in promoting accessibility to their stakeholders – with leadership from the Premier and the Minister for Seniors and Accessibility.

# B. Build accessibility into the curriculum at every level of the educational system, from elementary school through college and university.

Over the longer term, it is vitally important for Ontario students to learn about accessibility from the early grades on, so it becomes ingrained in their way of thinking – just as recycling and non-smoking have become second nature. Achieving this goal will require leadership and support

from the Ministry of Education and the Ministry of Training, Colleges and Universities, as part of the all-of-government commitment I mentioned.

For example, school boards could be provided with a model curriculum on accessibility so each one does not have to reinvent the wheel. This could be developed in consultation with board and teacher representatives.

Post-secondary institutions should build an accessibility curriculum into professional and technical programs in fields ranging from engineering and marketing to health care and education. The goal is to create a future work force that understands accessibility requirements and how to implement them.

## C. Include accessibility in professional training for architects and other design fields.

Such a curriculum is especially imperative for architects, interior designers, landscape architects and other design professionals. The long-run solution to the many built environment problems raised during the consultations lies in embedding accessibility and universal design into professional training for these occupations. Universal design should be top of mind, not an afterthought.

As well, I would urge the government to persuade or require the oversight bodies for these fields to make this training mandatory for entry to practice and also include updates in continuing education programs.

## **DEVELOPING ACCESSIBILITY STANDARDS**

Recommendation 4: Direct the standards development committees for K-12 and Post-Secondary Education and for Health Care to resume work as soon as possible.

While standards are not the whole answer, they represent essential building blocks for an accessible Ontario. It is critical to accomplish all we can through standards.

The Moran Report observed that health care and education were priorities for work on accessibility and called on the government to "undertake a serious process to determine the best method to ensure accessibility advances as fast as possible" in these two areas. The government conducted research on these sectors, leading to the creation of the three standards development committees whose work was suspended before the spring 2018 provincial election.

No one the Review spoke with felt that these committees should be shut down – and everyone who commented on the issue called for them to get back to work. In August 2018, the Ontario Human Rights Commission released a new Policy on accessible education for students with disabilities. This document has strengthened the case for standards by identifying numerous

barriers in both the K-12 and post-secondary systems. The Review also heard many calls for the government to confirm that the Health Care committee has a mandate to consider the entire health care sector, not only hospitals. I agree, having observed accessibility issues in medical offices myself.

At the same time, I note that the terms of reference for all these committees authorize them to recommend practical, non-regulatory initiatives, such as best practices, education and other programs, which could improve accessibility. I would urge the committees to make non-regulatory measures a priority so they can be introduced before new standards are developed and implemented, as that could take years.

## Recommendation 5: Revamp the Information and Communications standards to keep up with rapidly changing technology.

An accessible digital environment is fast becoming as central to participation in our society as an accessible built environment. So it was troubling to learn through the consultations that the current standards for websites are already obsolete, even though they have not been entirely phased in, even for the provincial government. Among other concerns, the present standards have not really been designed for websites or web content accessed through smart phones and other mobile devices. The Information and Communications SDC is working on recommendations to update the standards and is developing a more complex policy proposal involving regulation based on functional requirements. The government should give their advice serious consideration.

# Recommendation 6: Assess the need for further standards and review the general provisions of the Integrated Accessibility Standards Regulation.

Beyond health care and education, time is running out to get new standards in operation by 2025. So the government should promptly consult with the public – including people with disabilities – to determine what, if any, other sectors would benefit from accessibility standards, so work can begin.

In addition, the government should launch a review of the general standards in Part I of the IASR, which is overdue. These provisions cover important areas such as accessibility policies and plans; procurement of goods, services or facilities; self-service kiosks; and training on the IASR and the Human Rights Code.

An idea mentioned in the Moran Report that is worth considering is to emphasize barrier removal in the multi-year plans. The present wording does mention barrier removal but this is often overlooked in favour of preventing new barriers, which is the intent of most current standards. It should be made clear that the purpose behind accessibility plans is not only to comply with standards but to exceed them, perhaps by improving the built environment.

## Recommendation 7: Ensure that accessibility standards respond to the needs of people with environmental sensitivities.

As standards development work proceeds, the needs of people with environmental sensitivities should receive attention. For example, as the Moran Report observed, the Built Environment standard originally proposed by the standards development committee included air quality and ventilation provisions, but these requirements did not appear in the final regulations in the Building Code. I believe this question should be revisited. In the health care sector, standards could be considered to help make hospitals and long-term care homes safe for people with environmental sensitivities.

## TRANSFORMING THE BUILT ENVIRONMENT

While this may seem harsh, many in the disability community regard architects and design professionals as "The Enemy", people who deliberately or in profound ignorance create design barriers that prevent persons with disabilities from making use of the building. The disastrously designed Ryerson Student Learning Centre is one of the most egregious cases in point. YouTube videos by the AODA Alliance, newspaper articles and reviews have catalogued the appalling range of barriers in the centre, as if the designers were deliberately trying to create barriers affecting the widest range of disabilities possible. In a story for CityNews, Ryerson's "vice-president of equity admitted the new building was designed for style and less for accessibility." We urge the government to ensure that such facilities are never built again.

## Recommendation 8: Develop new comprehensive Built Environment accessibility standards through a process to:

- Review and revise the 2013 Building Code amendments for new construction and major renovations
- Review and revise the Design of Public Spaces standards
- Create new standards for retrofitting buildings.

The consultations for the Review have sent a powerful message that the top issue for Ontarians with disabilities is the accessibility of buildings. It is also apparent that the current barrier-free design requirements are inadequate, as demonstrated by the AODA Alliance video on the Ryerson Student Learning Centre and the personal experience of many people, including myself.

Built environment barriers are a form of discrimination. This discrimination by design must end!

To overhaul the Built Environment standards, we need to go back to the drawing board. As a first step, the accessibility requirements in the Building Code should be brought within the standards review process of the AODA. The Moran Report proposed inserting a provision in the

Integrated Accessibility Standards Regulation or the Building Code, or both, calling for review of the barrier-free design requirements through the AODA process. I concur.

The raw material for strengthened Built Environment standards is plentiful. As the Review heard, a host of building codes exist, not only around the world but even within Ontario. Surely we can tap this knowledge base to do much better. This work may also be an opportunity for federal-provincial collaboration, as the federal government and the other provinces with accessibility legislation are also committed to a barrier-free built environment. However, while nationwide barrier-free design standards may be a laudable goal, Ontario should not wait for a consensus before putting its own strong standards in place.

In re-examining the DoPS standards, a specific point on enforcement that was raised during the consultations should be considered. This was also highlighted in the Moran Report, which noted that "unlike the Building Code, the DoPS standards have no provision for pre-construction approval of projects. Hence non-compliance will probably come to light only when people start using the public space. By then, it will be very difficult if not impossible to correct the error."

The issue of retrofits to buildings is more challenging. It is widely believed that if retrofit requirements are imposed, some sort of escape clause will be necessary for organizations that cannot afford to comply. This would entail a process for assessing financial hardship and granting time extensions or exemptions. Municipal building departments are not in the habit of doing this, as the current Building Code accessibility requirements are applied without financial exceptions. So a new enforcement system would likely have to be set up. This could compound the problems we already face with enforcement of the DoPS standards.

My answer to the retrofit challenge is to take a carrot and stick approach. This seems to have worked with the Americans with Disabilities Act in the United States, where moderate regulation has been combined with strong financial incentives.

As to the stick – regulation – I suggest that Ontario consider adopting the ADA provision that requires removal of barriers in facilities where this is "readily achievable, i.e., easily accomplishable without much difficulty or expense." Again, this was recommended by the Moran Report but not done. The U.S. regulation goes on to list 21 examples of actions to remove barriers – such as installing ramps, making curb cuts in entrances, adding raised markings on elevator control buttons, installing offset hinges to widen doors, widening of toilet stalls, creating accessible parking spaces and so forth.

Granted, such a provision would involve a financial test but the "readily achievable" bar is lower than "undue hardship". So organizations should find it easier to comply, leading to fewer disputes over cost and less need for enforcement action. Individuals not satisfied with the resulting barrier removal would continue to have recourse to the HRTO.

#### Recommendation 9: Provide tax incentives for accessibility retrofits to buildings.

The carrot I propose is accessibility tax incentives along the lines also recommended by the Moran Report, paralleling the incentives in place in the U.S. since the early 1990s. The Beer Report as well suggested exploring tax incentives and tax policies to promote accessibility.

The current U.S. incentives include a small business tax credit of up to \$5,000 annually, worth about 50 per cent of the costs of barrier removal – as well as a tax deduction of up to \$15,000 per year for barrier removal costs incurred by businesses of any size. While the U.S. incentives cover a range of accessibility measures, I am proposing to focus on the built environment as this is currently job one as far as Ontarians with disabilities are concerned.

Ontario's 2018 Fall Economic Statement called on the federal government to introduce the immediate expensing of new depreciable business assets and said the province would parallel such a measure. Presumably new investments in accessibility retrofits would be eligible for this immediate 100 per cent write-off. Even if such a provision is not adopted for all business capital expenses, I propose a 100 per cent provincial tax deduction for expenditures by any business to remove barriers in the built environment.

As well, I recommend a small business tax credit similar to that offered in the U.S. covering half the cost of building retrofits up to an annual limit of perhaps \$5,000. The funding cap requires further study. I note that British Columbia provides grants of up to \$20,000 for building accessibility improvements, while Nova Scotia cost-shares up to two thirds of expenses for renovation projects costing as much as \$50,000.

These business tax incentives should be introduced as soon as possible. There is no need to wait for a new standards development committee on the Built Environment to complete its work, which will be a long-term task.

This is where the all-of-government approach comes in again. Getting these incentives in place will require the full support of the Minister of Finance.

Tax incentives could also be deployed to encourage entrepreneurship by people with disabilities who are taking matters into their own hands. The Access NOW app for rating the accessibility of public venues and the StopGap portable ramps are sterling examples of successful community-based ventures to confront barriers head-on. The government should nurture the growth of this kind of enterprise through financial support such as tax breaks on the purchase of supplies.

## Recommendation 10: Introduce financial incentives to improve accessibility in residential housing.

During the consultations, the Review heard that the supply of accessible housing is at or near a crisis. I believe that financial incentives are the best way to tackle this challenge.

## A. Offer substantial grants for home renovations to improve accessibility and make similar funds available to improve rental units.

The renovation of residential housing will become increasingly critical as the population ages and people want to remain in their own homes. I recall a home renovation grants program my family took advantage of when we moved into our current house about 20 years ago. I would like to see this or something similar reinstated, as would many who participated in the Review. Comparable funding should be offered to rental buildings to improve accessibility for tenants. As was observed during the consultations, the limited funding available under Ontario's current Home and Vehicle Modification Program is inadequate.

#### B. Offer tax breaks to boost accessibility in new residential housing.

I would suggest using the tax system to drive accessibility in new housing as well. Provincial taxes (such as sales tax or the land transfer tax) could be reduced on a percentage – perhaps 30 per cent – of units in new subdivisions, apartment buildings or condominiums with universal design features. The market is beginning to catch on to the fact that accessibility sells – a new condo development planned for Pickering that will consist entirely of accessible units is a case in point. The government could give this trend more impetus through tax breaks.

# Recommendation 11: Reform the way public sector infrastructure projects are managed by Infrastructure Ontario to promote accessibility and prevent new barriers.

Infrastructure Ontario is the Crown agency that acts as the procurement and commercial lead for major public infrastructure projects in the province. Its role is crucial in creating barrier-free public buildings that will last for decades. It will be important for Infrastructure Ontario – and the Ministry of Infrastructure – to buy into an all-of-government approach to accessibility.

The agency should incorporate accessibility requirements into project plans from the beginning and then monitor adherence to these specifications. Every request for proposals should call for barrier-free design, and proposals that do not comply should be rejected. Firms that repeatedly ignore accessibility requirements in their proposals should be banned from further bidding, at least for a time. In this way Infrastructure Ontario can take the lead in making the built environment accessible and ensuring that the provincial government is no longer implicated in discrimination by design.

### **TOUGHER ENFORCEMENT**

#### Recommendation 12: Enforce the AODA.

I must repeat this recommendation from the Moran Report as the AODA still is not being enforced, in any meaningful sense. In 2017, the latest time period for which information is

available, the Accessibility Directorate of Ontario conducted 1,730 audits, as noted earlier. Compared with the 56,000 organizations required to file accessibility reports, that's an audit rate of just 3 per cent. A mere six compliance orders were issued during the year, with only three imposing an administrative monetary penalty. Moreover, approximately 350,000 more private sector organizations with fewer than 20 employees were not required to file reports and apparently received no scrutiny.

As well, the ADO reported auditing a selection of private sector organizations in 2016 and 2017. The non-compliance rate was about one third for the standards requiring multi-year accessibility plans, accessibility policies and staff training. Audits of public sector organizations in 2016 found a similar rate for multi-year plans. To me, these results suggest extensive non-compliance with what the ADO considers foundational accessibility requirements.

Participant after participant in the Review's consultations called for more aggressive and more visible enforcement of the AODA as essential to achieving the vision of an accessible Ontario. I agree.

Moreover, enforcement should be about more than getting organizations to file accessibility compliance reports or complete other paperwork. The ADO should check out what's actually happening – for example, by visiting websites, taking service animals into restaurants, or riding municipal buses to weigh the accessibility of these experiences.

#### A. Establish a complaint mechanism for reporting AODA violations.

The most promising idea for improving enforcement, in my view, was the suggestion to introduce a way for people to file complaints about violation of AODA standards. I believe this could quite easily be implemented by building on the ADO's existing "Contact us" phone and email system.

Currently, telephone callers with complaints are advised to go through the feedback process of the organization involved as a first step. They are also told that while the ADO does not take direct action based on individual complaints, complaints are used to inform educational and compliance activities. Comments and complaints can also be submitted through email. This phone/email process could be clearly branded and publicized as a Complaint Line since this function is not obvious from the way it is presented now.

I understand that the ADO does not have the resources to investigate every complaint. What they should be doing is to look for patterns of discrimination – for example, multiple complaints about the same organization or the same sector about similar issues. They may be doing this, but the problem is that no follow-up enforcement action ever seems to happen. It may be that the current complaint volume is too low for any discernible patterns to appear. If so, that will likely change with a more visible complaint system in place, enabling precisely targeted audits and other enforcement measures.

Closely related to a complaints system is the existing feedback process that service providers are required to establish. It is noteworthy that about nine in 10 of the private sector organizations in the audit sample mentioned above had in fact introduced a method to receive and respond to feedback on accessibility. This is not really surprising, given the keen interest of today's businesses in customer satisfaction. Whether it's having a car repaired or dining in a restaurant or making a purchase online, the experience is often followed up with a survey of some kind. So the feedback process on accessibility is likely to become an increasingly valuable gauge of customer satisfaction as the number of people with disabilities grows. It could be one of the keys that unlocks accessibility.

One suggestion that came up during the consultations was for organizations to do more to publicize their feedback process. This is a good idea. It could be done through on-site signs and prominent website notices, for example.

I believe people with complaints should continue to be encouraged to contact the organization first and use the complaint line if this does not work out. I could envisage people with disabilities forming their own neighbourhood audit teams to visit local businesses, identify any accessibility shortcomings and present their conclusions to the management of the various companies through the mandated feedback process. Depending on the response, they could then decide to work further with the respective businesses or file a complaint with the ADO.

#### B. Raise the profile of AODA enforcement.

For enforcement to have the maximum impact, it must be visible. The government should widely publicize its intention to step up AODA enforcement and should also release its enforcement plans. As well, I repeat the recommendation in the Moran Report for the government to publish the results of enforcement activities every three months. This compares with the ADO's current practice of producing an annual compliance and enforcement report. The quarterly releases should include information about notices of proposed orders and penalties and actual orders and penalties, as well as appeals and the outcome – with orders categorized by subject matter.

#### STRONGER SUPPORT FOR IMPLEMENTATION

Recommendation 13: Deliver more responsive, authoritative and comprehensive support for AODA implementation.

Over the years the ADO, stakeholder groups, educational institutions and consulting firms have produced a variety of resources on AODA implementation. Despite this, both public and private sector organizations need much more help. Existing resources should be marketed more effectively, and new ones developed.

#### A. Issue clear, in-depth guidelines interpreting accessibility standards.

One of the priorities emerging from the consultations is for the ADO to issue clear, extensive and authoritative guidelines interpreting standards so it becomes easier to apply them to real-world conditions. The Moran Report made a similar recommendation.

Some of the areas where guidelines could be considered, as noted by participants in the Review, include:

- Websites and web content
- Conditions under which organizations can exclude a service animal from the premises
- Service animals, such as autism assistive dogs, in schools
- How self-service gas stations should serve people with disabilities
- Quality standards for the content of training under the AODA, including how to ensure cultural sensitivity
- How to enforce priority seating in public transit vehicles
- Design of accessible playgrounds
- How to respond to the needs of people with environmental sensitivities
- Strategies for communicating with Deaf and hard of hearing individuals.

## B. Establish a provincewide centre or network of regional centres offering information, guidance, training and specialized advice on accessibility.

One of the strongest themes in the consultations was frustration over the inability or unwillingness of the ADO to respond to questions about how standards work in concrete situations. People seeking advice on the AODA should not be told to ask their own lawyers: the AODA is not a make-work project for Ontario's legal profession.

The interpretive guidelines mentioned above should help. But unusual and even unique circumstances will continue to arise. Questions will need answers and the government should be prepared to provide them through telephone, email or in-person consultation. This will take accessibility specialists who have the expertise to address complex issues ranging from reasonable accommodations at work, to the slope of ramps, to assessing website WCAG conformance. At the same time, skilled, sensitive staff should also be ready to answer questions from people with disabilities about what the AODA means in their particular circumstances. In addition, new resources should be offered, such as industry-specific or even job-specific etraining modules and web-authoring tools for creating accessible web pages.

Such a centre or network could be run directly by the ADO or by a non-government group engaged to do so, as long as it is made clear the operation is ADO-sanctioned.

## C. Create a comprehensive website that organizes and provides links to trusted resources on accessibility.

The current plethora of online resources requires a roadmap, and the accessibility centre or network should provide one in the form of a comprehensive website. The site should either contain or be linked to all known credible resources on each AODA standard, whether produced or funded by the ADO or by other bodies. The navigation should identify materials for people with disabilities and for obligated organizations. Lists of resources on specific sectors – such as travel – should be provided, all in one place.

While there are many fine-looking websites available now, there is no way to tell how credible they are – especially given the warning about consultants on the ADO website. It will be essential for the ADO to take responsibility for reviewing, endorsing and providing access to a full range of trusted resources.

#### **EMPLOYMENT OF PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES**

Recommendation 14: Confirm that expanded employment opportunities for people with disabilities remains a top government priority and take action to support this goal.

In 2017, the previous government announced Access Talent: Ontario's Employment Strategy for People with Disabilities. It set broad objectives – such as person-centred employment services and support for employer champions – but offered few details on how to achieve them.

Promoting equal employment opportunity for people with disabilities is the right thing to do from many perspectives. It reflects our deepest values as a society, recognizing the dignity and worth of every person. It is a plus for the economy – especially as baby boomers retire. Currently, about seven in 10 Canadians are of working age, but that level is projected to fall to about six in 10 by the year 2061. Tapping the employment potential of people with disabilities will be one way to deal with a tighter labour market and keep Ontario prosperous. And encouraging the hiring of people with disabilities is also good for public finances because it turns people receiving social assistance into taxpayers.

I would urge the current government to confirm or revise the Access Now strategy and in either case to introduce specific programs – with funding commitments – to bring more people with disabilities into the work force. Moreover, any employment barriers caused by government itself should be removed. For example, ODSP drug coverage should be replaced when people begin working.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Statistics Canada – Catalogue no. 91-003-X. Canadian Demographics at a Glance - Second Edition, 2016, p. 9

The success of such a strategy should be measured by the bottom-line result of how many people get jobs. I would count on the Ministry of Economic Development, Job Creation and Trade to take the lead here.

### **SOLVING EVERYDAY PROBLEMS**

Recommendation 15: Fix a series of everyday problems that offend the dignity of people with disabilities or obstruct their participation in society.

During the consultations, many people with disabilities spoke of the practical challenges they face simply going about their daily lives. These are problems that cry out for prompt action by government or other organizations. They ask everyone to espouse the accessibility mindfulness I spoke of earlier. Here are some examples – and I am sure many other items could be added to the list.

To use stair lifts in this province, you need a key. I'm referring to the kind of lifts used exclusively by people with mobility devices – they may lift you up just two steps! I discovered that this practice of requiring a key arose in the early days of lifts when there was a risk that children could get into the works and be injured. Modern lifts are all self-enclosed and it is no longer necessary to require a key and force people to find someone to fetch one for them. The Technical Standards and Safety Authority, which reports to the Ministry of Government and Consumer Services, is responsible for administering this rule. The government must mandate a change to adopt the American standard where in fact keyed systems are prohibited as they are in many other jurisdictions. Doing so would remove one of the indignities people with disabilities encounter in daily life.

Here's another everyday problem. Have you ever noticed that on a snowy day, a lot of accessible parking spaces are empty? That's because the paint used to mark the spots becomes slippery when snow-covered or wet. It's time for a different kind of paint.

Along the same lines, the floors in restrooms in the ONroute highway service centres are slippery and dangerous when wet. Major fast-food chains have figured out how to make their floors more slip-proof, so it can be done.

There is a shortage of sign language interpreters, Deaf Interpreters and captioning providers and this is harming accessibility for people with hearing disabilities. We need our educational system to ramp up training for these vital occupations.

For shoppers with cognitive disabilities, bigger and clearer signs showing a store's entrances and exits would make it easier to find their way.

In hotel decor, there is a trend toward higher beds even in rooms described as accessible. But that makes it hard if not impossible to get into bed from a wheelchair. At present, the greatest

barrier to vacation and travel in Ontario for disabled persons is in fact so-called "Wheelchair Accessible" rooms with inaccessible beds. Lower beds please!

### **CONCLUSIONS AND A CALL TO ACTION**

This has been a long report, so I will keep my conclusions short.

Previous governments have promised much but delivered less than they should have.

Ultimately this is a matter of civil rights for individuals and economic intelligence for government.

On a daily basis, persons with disabilities face discrimination in building design, in snow clearing of bike paths taking priority over sidewalks, in hiring practices and in simply accessing Service Ontario facilities. How many government Members' riding offices are wheelchair accessible?

From the economic side, full prosperity is not possible until and unless a huge percentage of those on ODSP are gainfully employed and thus, become taxpayers. With at least 53 per cent of the population either having a disability or a family member with a disability, accessibility benefits an ever-increasing majority of the population. Accessibility is not a cost – it is a benefit to everyone.

When the AODA was passed in 2005, there was legitimate hope that real changes, real solutions to grinding, soul-destroying daily battles with the system would soon occur. That has not happened, and it is clear from the hundreds of people we heard from that Ontarians with disabilities want results, not more promises or, worse yet, odious virtue signaling that Ontario is a "world leader in accessibility". In some narrow areas we are, but for the most part, we are not. This government can change that and your fellow citizens with disabilities are asking you, pleading with you to do so.

To get results, I believe the top priorities for immediate action are:

- Reactivate the K-12 and Post-Secondary Education and Health Care standards development committees
- Make accessibility a responsibility shared by all ministries, an all-of-government approach
- Introduce tax incentives for accessibility retrofits to buildings
- Establish a complaint system for reporting AODA violations
- Reform the management of public sector infrastructure projects to prevent barriers
- Begin work on new Built Environment standards.

The glacial pace of change over the past 14 years has left the disability community deeply disappointed and filled with anger.

We, who are the majority of Ontarians, are counting on the Premier of Ontario and his Ministers to give us hope by acting to solve the clear and present problems before us.

Please don't let us down!

### SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1. Renew government leadership in implementing the AODA.
  - A. Take an all-of-government approach by making accessibility the responsibility of every ministry.
  - B. Ensure that public money is never used to create or maintain accessibility barriers.
  - C. Lead by example.
  - D. Coordinate Ontario's accessibility efforts with those of the federal government and other provinces.
- 2. Reduce the uncertainty surrounding basic concepts in the AODA.
  - A. Define "accessibility".
  - B. Clarify the AODA's relationship with the Human Rights Code.
  - C. Update the definition of "disability".
- 3. Foster cultural change to instill accessibility into the everyday thinking of Ontarians.
  - A. Conduct a sustained multi-faceted public education campaign on accessibility with a focus on its economic and social benefits in an aging society.
  - B. Build accessibility into the curriculum at every level of the educational system, from elementary school through college and university.
  - C. Include accessibility in professional training for architects and other design fields.
- 4. Direct the standards development committees for K-12 and Post-Secondary Education and for Health Care to resume work as soon as possible.
- 5. Revamp the Information and Communications standards to keep up with rapidly changing technology.
- 6. Assess the need for further standards and review the general provisions of the Integrated Accessibility Standards Regulation.
- 7. Ensure that accessibility standards respond to the needs of people with environmental sensitivities.
- 8. Develop new comprehensive Built Environment accessibility standards through a process to:
  - Review and revise the 2013 Building Code amendments for new construction and major renovations
  - Review and revise the Design of Public Spaces standards
  - Create new standards for retrofitting buildings.
- 9. Provide tax incentives for accessibility retrofits to buildings.

- 10. Introduce financial incentives to improve accessibility in residential housing.
  - A. Offer substantial grants for home renovations to improve accessibility and make similar funds available to improve rental units.
  - B. Offer tax breaks to boost accessibility in new residential housing.
- 11. Reform the way public sector infrastructure projects are managed by Infrastructure Ontario to promote accessibility and prevent new barriers.
- 12. Enforce the AODA.
  - A. Establish a complaint mechanism for reporting AODA violations.
  - B. Raise the profile of AODA enforcement.
- 13. Deliver more responsive, authoritative and comprehensive support for AODA implementation.
  - A. Issue clear, in-depth guidelines interpreting accessibility standards.
  - B. Establish a provincewide centre or network of regional centres offering information, guidance, training and specialized advice on accessibility.
  - C. Create a comprehensive website that organizes and provides links to trusted resources on accessibility.
- 14. Confirm that expanded employment opportunities for people with disabilities remains a top government priority and take action to support this goal.
- 15. Fix a series of everyday problems that offend the dignity of people with disabilities or obstruct their participation in society.